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PARTNERS IN CREATING A 21st CENTURY
HEAD START

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 12, 1994

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room SD-

430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Kennedy
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senator Kennedy.

OPENING STATEMNT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
As we prepare to begin the new session of Congress, it is a privi-

lege to address a topic that is important to all of us on the Commit-
tee on Labor and Human ResourcesHead Start.

I know that each and every Member of Congress agrees that the
future of this country rests in the hands of our children. We may
disagree on specific ways to achieve our goals, but there is very lit-
tle disagreement about the central role of Head Start in building
that future.

Our willingness to provide security to poor children and their
families stands as a reflection of our priorities as a nation and a
measure of our success as a society.

Head Start today is widely regarded as one of the Nation's pre-
mier social programs, on a par with Social Security and Medicare.
If it has not been as successful as those two programs, it is because
the challenge it faces is more difficult. We know the quality con-
cerns that have been raised in recent years. Our current task is to
write a better blueprint and lay out a strategy for more effective
action in the years ahead.

Low-income children and families face enormous challenges,
struggling to survive in neighborhoods plagued by lack of oppor-
tunity, violence, and drugs. As the number of preschool children
living in poverty continues to rise, their access to necessary serv-
ices falls farther behind.

Head Start alone will not eliminate poverty in America, but a
high-quality Head Start experience is helping families to achieve
seIf-sufficiency and helping children to succeed by entering school
ready to learn. The price of success is high, but the cost of failure
is far highera price we cannot afford.

The release of the latest Head Start report can give us the politi-
cal will to implement it. The Clinton administration is committed

(1)
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to doing this, and the committee intends to be an active partner in
this effort. We honor Secretary Shalala for her long-term commit-
ment to Head Start She led the way in establishing a broad-based
advisory committee, charged with enhancing program quality and
expanding program enrollment. Today's report is the culmination of
the first phase of this impressive undertaking.

Too many past Head Start reports are gathering dust on too
many shelves. It takes more than good ideas and good intentions
to move forward; it takes hard work, it takes cooperation, it takes
resources.

What distinguishes this report is not just the range of sound and
sensible recommendations, hut the range of individuals who have
joined forces to make it a reality. For the first time, the adminis-
tration, a bipartisan Congress, the Head Start community, and
early childhood development experts have come together to create
a strategy for the 21st century Head Start.

I am pleased that Senators Dodd, Kassebaum and Coats have ac-
tively participated in the development of this report, and I am
grateful that we have all endorsed the recommendations.

The report envisions a Head Start whose caseloads permit com-
prehensive services for children and families; where staff are paid
a living wage and provided with opportunities to develop their
skills; where programs receive the support they deserve in order to
grow and prosper; where parents' needs for full-day, full-year, in-
fant and toddler care is met; where staff is not constantly forced
to do more for less; where there is flexibility to respond to local
needs rather than fit fixed bureaucratic modes.

We all agree that program quality must not be sacrificed for pro-
gram expansion. These goals are intertwined and must move fOr-
ward hand-in-hand. That was the theme we began in the 1990 leg-
islation, a theme that is strongly endorsed by today's report.

We must confront cynicism, negativism and real problems with
concrete action that displays the role of Government at its best. If
ever there was a time, it is now. If ever there was a program, it
is Head Start.

Translating the detailed blueprint into bipartisan legislation is
among our high priorities for the new session of Congress. Our goal
is to introduce legislation soon after we reconvene, conclude this se-
ries of committee hearings promptly, and send legislation to the
Senate by the end of April, in time for the Appropriations Commit-
tee to see the merit of our reforms.

We do not have a single child to waste. Every eligible child in
America deserves a high quality Head Start experience.

I commend the administration, the advisory committee members,
and the Head Start family for your eneror, your dedication and
your achievements. Your commitment sustains and strengthens us
in our work in Congress on this vital program. Together, we can
fulfill its promise.

The CHAnudAN. I am very pleased to welcome to our committee
Dr. Mary Jo Bane, the assistant secretary for the Administration
for Children and Families, of the Department of Health and
Human Services. Dr. Bane was a much beloved professor of social
policy at the Kennedy School of Government and is an outspoken
advocate for effective programs for children and families. She
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served as the chairperson of Secretary Shalala's Advisory Commit-
tee on Head Start Quality and Expansion and will be the adminis-
tration's point-person on the implementation of the committee's
recommendations.

We look forward to hearing your summation of this blueprint for
progress and to working closely with you over the next several
months as we translate this road map into effective action.

We want to welcome you to this committee. You have enlight-
ened us many times in the past, and it is good to welcome you back
as a friend.
STATEMENT OF MARY JO BANE, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR

THE ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN AND FAMILIES, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
MS. BANE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am delighted to come before you today to present the highlights

of the final report of the Advisory Committee on Head Start Qual-
ity and Expansion.

I first want to thank you and all the members of your committee
and all the members of your staff for your continued efforts and
longstanding bipartisan support of the Head Start program. The
work that this committee has done has made a significant contribu-
tion over many years to the lives of millions of young children.

As you mentioned, the advisory committee report is the product
of 6 months of work by the 47-member bipartisan advisory commit-
tee appointed by Secretary Shalala last June. Members of the advi-
sory committee reflected different backgrounds, different pecopec-
tives, and they included, as you mentioned, representatives of the
Head Start community, staff to members of Congress, administra-
tion officials, other experts in children's health anoi education.

I am very grateful to all the members of the committee who
worked incredibly hard over the 6-month period for their commit-
ment to this process. I feel it was a real honor for me to serve as
the chair of that committee and to be able to bring these rec-
ommendations now to the administration.

Secretary Shalala charged the committee with the task of con-
ducting a review of the Head Start program and making rec-
ommendations for its improvement and its expansionfor its con-
tinuous improvement, as the Secretary is always eager to point out.
She charged us not to come up with recommendations for a one-
time fix, but for a process of continually improving the program
over the years.

Earlier last year, some concerns were raised about the quality of
the Head Start program. Rapid expansion without adequate quality
assurances had begun to take some toll on some local Head Start
programs. The advisory committee took seriously its task of ad-
dressing those issues.

In appointing the committee, Secretary Shalala said to us: "We
want to ensure that more children reach school ready to learn, and
we want every Head Start program to offer the comprehensive fam-
ily services and high quality early childhood experience that are at
the core of the Head Start vision."

In order to bring Head Start into the 21st century, the advisory
committee's recommendations are based on three principles: We
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must ensure that every Head Start program can deliver on Head
Start's vision by striving for excellence in serving both children and
families. We must expand the number of children served and the
scope of services provided in a way that is more responsive to the
needs of children and families. Third, we must encourage Head
Start to form partnerships with key community and State institu-
tions, with the private sector, and with programs in early child-
hood, family support, health, education, and mental health.

In looking toward the next century, the advisory committee envi-
sions major innovations in Head Start along all three of these di-
mensions. As we enter the 21st century, we see an expanded and
renewed Head Start, which serves as a central community institu-
tion for low-income children and their families.

The committee's recommendations, as I said, are based on three
principles: striving for excellence, responding to local needs, and
forging partnerships.

Let me highlight some of the significant innovations rec-
ommentled by the advisory committee to achieve these goals.

First of all, striving for excellence. The advisory committee be-
lieves that all Head Start programsall Head Start programs
should provide high quality, comprehensive services in order to be
effective and to better assure long-term benefits for children and
families.

Head Start programs must have a clear understanding of policies
and expectations, and they should receive sufficient leves of sup-
port and resources to be able to achieve those goals.

As we strive for excellence, the committee report also states that
no Head Start program should be allowed to fall below a minimum
level of programmatic and fiscal performance and still continue to
operate.

The committee recommends a number of specific steps. For ex-
ample, since Head St4.rt delivers its services from people to people,
with 100,000 front-line staff and managers working with children
and families, we must begin our effort by ensuring that the staff
receive the training and support that they need. The committee
recommends that every Head Start program have a staffing plan,
that we encourage "mentor teachers" to support classroom staff,
and that we establish competency-based training for staff who work
directly with families.

The management team is a key to effective programs. The advi-
sory committee recommends that specific actions be taken to im-
prove the management of local programs by expanding manage-
ment training, strengthening financial management policies and
practices, and supporting strategic planning at the local level, and
supporting continuous improvement strategies at the local level.

Effective and efficient Federal oversight of Head Start is critical
to provide greater accountability. We have got to ensuro prompt ac-
tion to deal with low-performing grantees who are cheating Head
Start children and their families. The advisory committee rec-
ommends that we put in place a time-sensitive process for working
to correct deficiencies and, if necessary, for defunding low-perform-
ing programs.

The advisory committee heard repeated concerns regarding the
need for improvement in Head Start facilities. Since Head Start
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can now purchase facilities, the advisory committee recommends
training and technical assistance to ensure efficient use of that au-
thority.

The second themeexpanding to better meet the needs of chil-
dren and families. The Head Start program has seen unprece-
dented increases in the number of children served over the past
few years. However, policies have too often been confined by the
goals of serving additional 4-year-olds in half-day/part-year pro-
grams, without enough attention to the unique needs of children,
families, and communities.

Therefore, the advisory committee recommends a more strategic
approach to expansion which balances the need to maintain quality
and serve additional children with a greater sense of responsive-
ness to families and communities.

The advisory committee recommends, for example, that all pro-
grams should assess needs and plan strategically; that family serv-
ices and parent involvement should be expanded; that the number
of children should continue to expand; that full-day/full-year serv-
ices should be provided to meet the needs of parents in work and
training, and we should ensure that the services that Head Start
currently provides to infants and toddlers and their families are of
the highest quality and seek new ways of serving additional fami-
lies with younger children.

The final theme is that of forging partnerships. The advisory
committee noted that as Head Start improves and expands, it must
fit into an increasingly complex array of Federal, State and local
services and resources that are available to low-income children
and families. The committee identified several areas in which part-
nerships need to be strengthened. For example, the committee rec-
ommends that we must ensure greater continuity and coordination
as Head Start children move into public schools; that we forge new
partnerships with the private sector, and that we join current plan-
ning efforts for early childhood and family support at the State and
local level.

Finally, we must obviously ensure that Head Start is linked with
other national initiatives such as national service, health care re-
form, education reform, and welfare reform.

The advisory committee concluded by saying that these rec-
ommendations must guide priorities and the use of resources. They
recommend that the Department develop an implementation strat-
egy based on the ideas set forth in the report and that we begin
to move quickly.

As Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, I want to as-
sure you, Mr. Chairman and the members of your committee, that
we take these recommendations very seriously and that we are al-
ready putting the recommendations of the advisory committee into
our thinking and planning for the new year.

A Head Start parent testifying before the advisory committee
saidand this was only one of many testimonies to this effect"I
learned to live again, not.just survive. Head Start gave me and my
children a chance to be warmers."

It is time that we stop allowing Head Start to simply survive and
that we once again rededicate ourselves to the Nation's most vul-
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nerable children by making sure that Head Start thrives so that
all of our families can win.

Again I thank you and your staff for allowing us this opportunity
to be before you today and to work with you as we move toward
bringing Head Start into the 21st century.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Bane may be found in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAriam. Thank you very much for a very precise and con-

cise presentation on the report.
I was interested in the quote you ended your statement with. I

think what we are finding out from experience that the people
working in Head Start programs and those whae lives are im-
pacted by its service, that the program is having an incredible im-
pact. We will be hearing about thewillingness to deal with sub-
stance abuse problems, reduction in interaction with law enforce-
ment, and many other social benefits addressed by effective Head
Start programs and by the fact that the communities are really
caring. I am very interested in this report and others that I believe
are coming down the line, because as I understand it from the pre-
liminary reports, it is very impressive.

Of course, one of the matters that was raised during the course
of the debate last year over the quality issue was the expansion of
the program without providing the technical assistance and sup-
port for those operating the program and the need for dedicated re-
sources. Over the year, we saw inadecluato attention to quality
needs, and reduced cats per child. This led to significant staff
turnovers, so that children who were beginning to ioond and de-
velop some relationships were separated. -

I am wondering if you could tell us what people are really talking
about when they are addressing that issue. How important is it
really to the success of the program and the children that you have
continuity and consistency, particularly in terms of working with
children?

We are going to deal with the bottom line of dollars and cents,
and obviously we should do that, but I think we too often let some
of these issues of enormous importance and consequence to the
children we are trying to help get away from us.

Ms. B. The success of the Head Start program depends and
will depend on those tens of thousands of people who work with
children every day in Head Start classrooms. And Mr. Chairman,
you know as well as I do that they are wonderful people, and when
you visit Head Start classrooms, and hear the testimony from par-
ents and Head Start workers, you cannot help but be impressed by
the commitment, the energy, and the dedication to children of most
of the people who work in the Head Start program.

We ask them to work under not particularly terrific conditions in
terms of their own pay, the support we provide them, and their
own benefits. The advisory committee was very concerned about
that and recognized that in order for Head Start to continue to be
a success, we need to continue to support and invest in those peo-
ple. So the Head Start Advisory Committee did indeed recommend
that we continue to make those investments in staff as one of the
most crucial things that we do. And those are investments in train-
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hig as well as in the support and the rewards that people receive
for the terrifically important work that they do.

The CHammAri. So that is certainly one of the important ele-
ments in terms of the quality of those who are going to be involved
in the program.

Ms. B. Absolutely, absolutely.
The CHAMMAN. As you are aware, we have seen the development

of child care in the military. I will not bother you with the politics,
but it was so interesting how quickly that went through the Senate
and the difficulty we had with other programs. But that is for an-
other time.

The military child care program includes on-site training special-
ists and salanes that are directly tied to the level of experience and
training, it is my understanding that they have tried to accept that
as a policy matter in terms of their centers. I am wondering wheth-
er you have had a chance to take a look at whether there are any
lessons that it might be useful for us to look at.

MS. BANE. I have not actually had a chance to take a look at that
particular experience with developing the Head Start programs for
the military. It sounds like it would be something that we should
look at very carefully as we think about the issues of staffing and
salaries more generally.

The CHAIRMAN. The all-day/all-year, I guess we are at about one
percent now, at the current time. Is that about right?

Ms. BANE. It is a relatively small proportion, yes.
The CliAmmAN. Yes, it is insignificant. And we tried as part of

the stimulus package, to include money for supper Head Start, to
have continuity of services over the summer.

But this, of course, makes sense. We are finding that parents are
workingthree-quarters of the women, for example, with children
under 6 are workingso it obviously makes sense, in terms of un-
derstanding the real experiences of working people with low in-
comes, to the extent we can, to offer a full-year program and vir-
tually an all-day program as well.

Could you tell us a little bit about how extended hours can be
worked out in order to meet family needs? What are the kinds of
options that programs will have that enable them to be responsive?

MS. BANE. The Head Start Advisory Committee was struck as
you have been, Mr. Chairman, at the changes taking place in the
circumstances of families and communities that are part of the
Head Start program. And as you suggest, almost half of Head Start
parents work, and indeed, as we see movement in terms ofjobs and
job training and expectations for people who are receiving welfare-
.4;o-work, we will see even more need by the parents whose children
are fit Head Start for services that are responsive to their particu-
lar circqmstances.

The advisory committee also recognized that we need to respond
to the different needs of communities. Head Start is not the only
program that is available for young children, and we need to make
sure that Head Start fits into that larger network of programs for
children as we move to address the needs of families.

And one of the most important recommendations of the advisory
committee from my personal point of view is the recommendation
for serious community needs assessment and strategic planning, so
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that communities can take a look at their own circumstances and
the situations of their own constituencies in order to decide what
the right mix is of full-day/full-year programs, part-day programs
coordinated with other programs, and so on. I think that strategic
planning requirement, community needs assessment requirement,will be one of the things that drives the continuous improvement
of Head Start over the next few years.

The CHAIRMAN'. One of the important interfaces is between the
Head Start program and the public school systems. We tried to ad-
dress that in the previous legislation, and we are still trying to de-
termine how this can best be done, and the appropriate roles of
both Head Start or the educational system in trying to interlink
these systems so you have a sense of continuum.

Could you comment about what progress has been made and
what remains to be done, as you see it, and who ought to be doing
what?

MB. BANE. Well, lots needs to be done, as you know, and that is
one of the areas that we want to look at. One of the things that
pleased me a great deal about the Head Start Advisory Committeeand, the process we went throne' was that we had full participa-
tion from the Department of Education. And the advisory commit-
tee as a whole spent a good deal of time, and as you can see in
the report, hrid a number of recommendations about ensuring that
the experience of children carried through from Head Start into the
early years, and that we provide through Head Start and through
early schooling that high-quality experience, with supportive serv-
ices and involvement of parents, which seems to be so successful
in helping children toward a better life. And the advisory commit-
tee made several recommendations about that, particularly about
improvements that need to be made in the early years of schooling
to ensure excellence, to ensure responsive assessment, to ensure
supportive services and parental involvement. And as I said, the
Department of Education was delighted to be participating with usin that effort.

The advisory committee also made a recommendation that we
continue to learn from the specific transition projects which are in
certain sites providing a variety of services and approaches to help
make that transition. We do plan to learn from those; we plan to
look at the whole range of recommendations that can help make
that transition a good one.

The CHAIRMAN. This is certainly consistent with other areas that
we will be addressingthe school-based clinics, for example, that
will be part of health care reform to try to provide health and sup-
port services to children, as well as the National Service Program
which has the component in it for K through 12, which I think can
also be useful in terms of mentoring and support services.

We have seen in one city in my State, Springfield, where the
young people, under supervision, are working with other school-
children, and they write their little books, and the schoolchildren
would rather read the stories that are written by their fellow stu-
dents in the higher grades than they would the other books. So the
kind of interaction and support that is taking place with this kind
of voluntarism is something which was enormously impressive tome.
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Let me come back to the size of caseloads, the number of families
that each Head Start family service worker is responsible for. In
many instances, we have seen that go right up out of any kind of
reasonable numbers. Could you tell us a little bit about what the
advisory committee said about that issuewhat was reasonable,
what the current situation is, and what we can do about it?

Ms. B. The advisory committee recognized, as you have, Mr.
Chairman, and as many other people have, that the provision of
services to families is a crucial part of a comprehensive Head Start
experience and that it is really important for Head Start to fulfill
its vision.

It also r:-fr-kized that in the changed circumstances that many
communie e3 and families are experiencing, this is even a greater
challenge.

The report recognizes that in many Head Start programs, the
people who are providing these services, that is, the people whose
specific job it is to provide these services, family support service
workers, often have caseloads that might range up to 90 or 100
cases. And the report recognizes, as I think you and I would if we
thought about trying to do such a job, that those caseloads are very
high. And certainly tlie report pays a lot of attention and we will
pay a lot of attention to that issue as to how we can improve the
provision of those services and make it possible for those service
workers to genuinely work with families.

The CHAIRMAN. You mentioned a caseload of 90 families and
some even beyond that. And as I understand, the committee rec-
ommends about 35 families; is that correct?

Ms. BANE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you about the even earlier kinds of

interventions from zero to 3. I was reading through the report last
evening, at the bottom of page 50, continuing over to 51 and 52,
where you have, "Action: Develop a new initiative for expanded
Head Start support of families with children under age 3."

The Comprehensive Child Development Program was one of our
programs which really built, as you know, on the Beethoven Project
and other similar projects, and there are other kinds of programs
which are attempting to have the earliest kinds of intervention
with expectant mothers. Some of those issues will be attended to,
hopefully, in the health care program, but nonetheless, those early
interventions are something which many of us have a very special
interest in, and I am just wondering what you might be able to tell
us about that. For some of these programs, the authorizations are
expiring. We have made good investments in the Comprehensive
Child Development and other programs, and I am just wondering
where we are going to come out if we let those authorizations ex-
pire. I am glad to see a more comprehensive approach on these is-
sues, but I have some concerns, if we do not provide the same level
of services for these individuals, and we let those other programs
expire, as to whether we are going to be proceeding the way that
we should.

Ms. BANE. The advisory committee was unanimous in recogniz-
ing the importance of those very early years to child development
and also quite impressed by some of the research which is starting
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to come out from intervention programs about the effectiveness of
particular types of programs for infants and toddlers.

The advisory committee was not unanimous in how to proceed on
building on this knowledge about programs and on recognizing the
importance of the zero to 3 area. Some members of the committee
felt that we were ready to do a fairly substantial initiative now.
Some members of the committee thought we ought to wait and get
some more knowledge before we did a substantial initiative. I think
you will hear some of those different viewpoints later on this morn-
ing.

The advisory committee did recommend that the Secretary pull
together a group of experts on early childhood development to give
her recommendations on the best way to proceed, and. I believe she
intends to do that.

We very much look forward to working with you and your staff
and the other members of the committee in reauthorization to ar-
rive at an appropriate response to this very important period of life
and to make sure that indeed we build on what we know, that we
develop the very best knowledge, and that we move appropliately
in this area.

The CHAramAN. OK. We very much appreciate all the good work
that you are doing on this and the strong commitment of the Presi-
dent to it. I think we are all very familiar with his strong commit-
ment to the Head Start program and Mrs. Clinton in particular,
who has over a long period of time been enormously dedicated to
this kind of early intervention and the importance of the Head
Start program.

So we look forward to working with you. As I said, we have had
strong bipartisan support on this committee, and we have every in-
tention of working in a strong bipartisan way with both you and
the administration. So we are very grateful, and I thank you for
being here.

I want to also just thank Joan Lombardi for her tireless efforts
in making bipartisan report a reality. She has been a long-time ad-
visor of the committee, and it is a tribute to the new world order
that she is now advisor to the administration.

Ms. BANE. Indeed it is.
The CHAIRMAN. And I want to also thank Rich Tarplin for his

continuing efforts at HHS. Rich has done good work for Senator
Dodd on the subcommittee on children and families, and we could
not have a Head Start hearing without Rich Tarplin.

So we are delighted to have you, and we will be off and running
with this and look forward to swift action.

Ms. BANE. Mr. Chairman, thank you so much for this oppor-
tunity and for your continued support. We look forward to working
with you.

The CHAIRMAN. Great. Thank you.
It is important that we remember when discussing Head Start

program improvements that we are really talking about young chil-
dren and families struggling to find the security that so many of
us take for granted. So for our second panel, we are pleased to be
able to hear this morning from members of our Head Start fami-
lies, individuals whose lives will be most directly affected by our
actions in implementing this report.
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We believe you have a valuable insight that we cannot get any-
where else, and we are very pleased that you could join us today.

We welcome this morning 1Diane Hebert, whose children attend
the Head Start program in Woburn, MA. Diane was extremely ac-
tive with the Parent Policy Council in Woburn and is now a board
member of the National Head Start Association. I know it is not
easy to share personal experiences in this kind of setting, and I ap-
preciate your willingness to tell us about how Head Start has made
a real difference in your life and in the lives of your children. After
all, that is what all of this is about.

And Ron Herndon is director of the Head Start program in Port-
land, OR and president of the National Head Start Association. He
has not only been a key player on the front lines of delivering high
quality Head Start services, but has been active in developing ef-
fective linkages between Head Start and the public school system.
Ron brought an important Head Start voice to the advisory com-
mittee, and we are pleased that you were able to rearrange your
schedule pi be here, and we will start off with you, Ron.

STATEMENTS OF RONALD HERNDON, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
HEAD START ASSOCIATION, ALEXANDRIA, VA; AND DIANE
HEBERT, PARENT, WOBURN HEAD START PROGRAM,
WOBURN, MA
Mr. HERNDON. Thank you. Senator Kennedy, members of the

committee, we would like to thank you for this timely hearing.
As in the past, the Head Start community is grateful for your

continuei support and dedicated interest in the Head Start pro-
gram. I would also like to thank Secretary Donna Shalala for her
insight in first creating a committee and then appointing members
who demonstrated the tenacityand, some might suggest, the
contentiousnessthat the 47 members displayed.

Before I go any further, I would really like to thank the staff peo-
ple who, as you Itnow, did a lot of the work in pulling all this to-
gether, in particular Joan Lombardi and Emily Bromberg, and the
hard work that they put into this.

I am actually here today in three capacitiesfirst, as a director
of the Albina Head Start program in Portland, OR; second, as a
member of the task force; and third, as the president of the Na-
tional Head Start Association.

My comments will come from my experiences as Head Start di-
rector and one who has spent considerable time conversing and
working with Head Start leaders across the Nation. It is my feeling
that the true leaders of Head Start are those who are reacting
daily to and supporting families with children as they face the
struggles of poverty and other social pressures prevalent in the
world in which they live.

My program serves 320 children at 16 different sites, primarily
located on housing authority premises within the city limits of
Portland. We provide full-day services to all children and families
from 7 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., for 8-112 months a year. As a recipient
of a national demonstration transition project, we also work closely
with Portland public schools.

As a Head Start director, I regard the recommendations in this
report as a pathway to progress and success into the next century.
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Of course, recommendations alone will not make this happen. We
need the total support of Congress and the administration.

The National Head Start Association endorses the findings of the
final report and stands ready to work with Congress and the ad-
ministration in implementing its recommendations. The committee
identified areas of existing quality gaps while providing construc-
tive recommendations as to how those deficiencies could be elimi-
nated. By structuring the report around quality, families and part-
nerships, a course of action has been plotted. It is now time to fol-
low the course.

Independent research confirms that program quality is one of the
strongest factors in successful intervention. In a recent study of 32
Head Start classrooms presented at the Head Start Research Con-
ference, quality stood out as the strongest predictor of positive out-
comes for children.

In another study at the same conference, quality Head Start pro-
grams were cited for their ability to alleviate violence and gang ac-
tivities.

During the 1990 reauthorization of Head Start, it was the Na-
tional Head Start Association that lobbied to ensure that quality
was addressed. It was apparent to many Head Start leaders that
Head Start could not continue its growth unless Congress was will-
ing to address quality.

Fortunately, during the 1990 reauthorization, Congress did a set-
aside for quality initiatives. We would like to commend the mem-
bers, and especially yourself, Senator, here today who showed the
leadership to address quality issues during the 1990 reauthoriza-
tion. Although these funds were greatly needed, they were cer-
tainly not sufficient to remedy years of lack of attention to quality.
The advisory committee's report certainly supports this.

The CHAIRMAN. We were in the extraordinary situation where
trying to create the set aside to improve the program quality, with
some opposition from those who wanted to do more for less. There
were some instances where the quality issues were legitimately
raised, and then when we came back to support the program qual-
ity and expansion, these same individuals said, well, look, the pro-
gram really is not achieving all that it was set up to achieve. I
mean, it was the most extraordinary, duplicitous kind of approach.
And thankfully, the Senate and the House and the American peo-
ple did not accept it. But I do think that quality issues have been
raised, and your organization has consistently done it; it has been
restated during the course of this report, and all of us who support
the program are strongly committed to improving program quality,
and I think with this administration we are going to get it done.
But I am glad you raised this and pointed it out.

Mr. HERNDON. As you have stated, some of us in the field were
somewhat amazed at the intellectual dexterity that some of your
colleagues showed during that discussion.

A study by the National Head Start Association, "Inqesting in
Quality," revealed that these quality funds allowed programs to in-
crease salaries, add benefits, improve component staffing, renovate
classrooms and playgrounds, and strengthen administration.
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Comments from directors across the United States confirm the
need for these funds: "We had no health benefits for staff: All qual-
ity funds were used for this."

Quote: "The funds enabled us to hire a full-time parent involve-
ment specialist to strengthen this critical component."

Quote: "We renovated two depressing play yards. They now look
like parks."

Quote: "Literacy funds will help parents get their CDA, high
school diploma, and GED."

Quote: "Funds allowed us to computerize classrooms and update
data management computerized systems at administration offices."

However, as evidenced in the committee report on quality and
expansion, there is still much to be done. In many Head. Start pro-
grams across the country, these funds presented the first oppor-
tunity in more than a decade to make these needed improvements.

At this time, I would like to underscore some of the recommenda-
tions strongly embraced by the Head Start community.

One, although service to all eligible children is certainly a prior-
ity to the Head Start community, the report aptly recommends a
more strategic approach to expansion which balances the need to
maintain quality and serve additional children. This also captures
a greater sense of responsiveness to family needs and community
resources. An over-diluted program will serve no one's best inter-
est.

The National Head Start Association also commends the commit-
tee for its efforts to recognize the importance of expanding existing
services that may accommodate full-year/full-day programs and
services to infants and toddlers. It is understood that not all pro-
grams have the need to provide these services to all children, but
in order to effectively serve the local community, Head Start should
be given the flexibility to address these needs.

I mentioned in my own program that we serve children from 7
a.m. to 5:30 p.m. for 8-112 months a year. The needs of my families
do not end when the school year ends. The recommendations in
this report will support the need in many programs to provide full-
year services.

We are pleased that the report suggests creating a timetable for
the defunding of historically poor-performing grantees. These pro-
grams create a poor image for all Head Start. Historically, it has
been extremely difficult to defund a poor-quality program within a
reasonable period. The report is right about inconsistent quality
among programs. This inequity would cease with better monitoring
and outcome-based measures geared toward programs.

The report suggests better linkages between Head Start mid
other national initiatives. This may include welfare reform. Head
Start has had successful experience serving as job training sites
while coordinating family support services. One-third of the Head
Start staff are former Head Start parents. This figure is certainly
an indicator that Head Start recognizes the potential of individuals
and provides an environment that promotes self-sufficiency.

The report recommends the reengineering of Federal oversight to
provide for far greater accountability. While there are efforts to
downsize Government staff, the Head Start bureau is still operat-
ing in some regions with less staff than before the large expansion.

77-792 0 - 94 -- 2
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This necessitates much time for paper work, with less time spent
on technical assistance to grantees. In order for many of the rec-ommendations of this report to come to fruition, adequate staffing
levels must be maintained.

Partnership received the attention it duly deserves in this report.
When considering coordination of services with other Federal agen-cies, there are existing barriers that create difficulties in the imple-mentation of these partnerships. The most provoking to many ofour programs is that of eligibility.

Many families eligible for WIC, Medicaid, public housing sub-sidies, and free lunch programs are not eligible for Head Start.
This creates problems when Head Start programs are working with
other agencies to provide one-stop-shopping type of service delivery
systems to maximize State and Federal funding. NHSA endorseschanging the eligibility of Head Start participants to accommodatethese partnerships and better serve at-risk families.

Head Start does work. It provides children and their familieswith a foundation that is needed by families as they begin to copewith the realities of public school and other social pressures. Theemphasis on parent involvement must continue if Head Start is tochange the system. Parent involvement is the element of the pro-gram that promotes support for self-sufficiency and positive socialchange.
The report strongly embraces partnership. The partnership thatis initially needed to launch these findings is that of a bipartisanCongress and an administration moving forward with the total in-volvement of the Head Start community, both through reauthoriza-

tion and significant increases in funding.
The report is outstanding. The challenge is the follow-through.And if I may in concluding say, Senator, a few years ago, therewas a family in our program. the many families, they had theproblems that all of us face. The youngster, for purposes of this dis-cussion, we will call "Jeremy." Through Head Start, he was able toenter public school like any other child. Were it not for Head Start,

everyone is very certain, he would have been consigned to specialeducation.
One summer afternoon, after maybe 3 years away from HeadStart, his mother was standing in the living room. Across the

street, there was a young man we will call "Michael" who, unfortu-
nately, had been drawn into gang activity. To show off to hisfriend, he pulled out a pistol and fired one shot. It passed through
the window, struck Jeremy in the head, and he died in his mother'sarms.

We would hope that this report and the work of Head Start, per-haps in some modest way, will prevent lives being twisted like Mi-
chael's and sacrificed like Jeremy's.

Thank you very much for your kindness.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Herndon may be found in the ap-pendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. We would be delighted to hear from you now,Ms. Hebert.
Ms. HEBERT. Thank you. Hi. My name is Diane Hebert, and I ammarried, with four sons, and we live in Woburn, MA.
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I first became involved in Head Start in 1988. At that time, my
two older sons were in elementaty school, and I had two younger
sons at home. Home was a public housing project, but it was not
much of a home.

I lived in constant fear of harassment. We were prisoners in our
own home. I felt powerless, and I did not know how to advocate for
our needs. I was very emotional, and I used drugs as a crutch to
get through the stress day-to-day.

One day, I saw a flyer at the 'WIC office that said the Head Start
program was expanding to Woburn. All I knew back then was that
my son might get a chance to play with other children in a safe
environment, and that was enough. I went home and called right
away. I was worried that it might already be full and that Adam
might be put on a long waiting list. But luckily, this was a new
program, and there was space. Adam began Head Start that
spring.

I did not really get involved in Head Start until the following
September when I attended my first Head Start parent meeting.
The staff told us that we were welcome in the classroom at any
time, and that I could bring my younger son Nathan with me. I did
not need to find a babysitter because Head Start's philosophy was
that when a child is being serviced, the whole family belonged to
Head Start.

This was my new start. I began to face each day as a learning
experience. I was able to put clown the drugs and pick up Head
Start. Each time I felt like I wanted to use drugs, I would go over
to the Head Start program, where I too would feel safe and wanted.
I would talk to the teachers or the family advocates. I would play
with the children or work with them on a puzzle. I would wash ta-
bles, or share problems and solutions with other parents.

Head Start believed in me and helped me to believe in myself.
Now I have not used drugs in over 5 years.

My first Head Start conference helped to show me the big pic-
ture. I learned about self-esteem and began to gain confidence in
myself. Back at the program, I took advantage of every training
and workshop that was offered. My favorite was exploring
parenting. Here, I learned how to communicate with my children
and how to use "time out." This replaced the yelling and slapping
that never worked anyway.

After a while, I joined the Head Start Policy Council and after
attending extensive training, I became involved in many commit-
tees. I learned a lot about process and decisionmaking. I learned
to ask questions. My favorite committee was personnel. This expe-
rience taught me interviewing skills and gave me a personal con-
nection to the people who would teach my children. Sometimes the
best person for the job was a former Head Start parent just like
me. Participating on the budget committee was good, too; I learned
about how we received our funds, and we debated about how to
spend the money.

In August of this year, I had the opportunity to give testimony
to the Secretary's Committee on Head Start quality and Expan-
sion. I was proud to go to Washington and tell the committee what
Head Start had done for my children and for our entire family. It
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gave me the opportunity to give back to a program that has given
me so much and to share our successes.

I can see the difference that Head Start has made in our lives.
My older two children did not have a Head Start experience, and
their transition to public school was difficult They lacked socializa-
tion skills and learning skills, and it was hard for them to fit in.

My children who had gone to Head Start learned how to listen,
how to be part of a group, and how to make learning fun and in:ar-
esting. Adam has been a straight A student since he left HeadStart.

When my youngest son, Nathan, went to kindergarten, his teach-
er would not let me volunteer in the classroom. That February, she
realized that she had overlooked him. He was having a.hard time
in school, but because he was not a behavior problem, she had not
noticed him. Because of Head Start, I knew Nathan might have a
learning problem and should get an evaluation. Because I insisted,
and the school paid attention, he was tested. Now he receives the
support he vieeds and the education he deserves.

Today I am a strong advocate for education for all of my sons,
even at the middle school and high school levels. Head Start
showed me that being a parent always gave me a seat at the table
when it came to my children, even if I had to push my way in.

Today we live in our own house in a quiet neighborhood, and I
am working on my associate's degree. I would like to get a bach-
elor's in political science, and if things go well, I will graduate with
a law degree at the same time my youngest son Nathan graduates
from high school.

Head Start taught me how to set goals and how to achieve them.
Head Start taught me to be involved in my community. When I am
not advocating for Head Start, I am working with the Coalition
Against Substance Abuse in my city.

1 will never forget the most important lessons I learned from
Head Start: We all have choices, and we can all make a difference.
Each one of us is an individual, and we all have something great
to offer. I could go on for hours, hut time does not permit it.

I thank you, Senator Kennedy, for the honor of testifying before
this important committee, and I thank you for caring about my
story and for believing in children and families. And I thank you
for keeping Head Start alive and for helping it to grow and become
even better.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you ve7 much.
We will hear a lot of compellnig testimony for Head Start, butI doubt if we will hear anything more eloquent than your testi-

mony.
Could you tell us a little bit about the program in terms of whatit did for your childrencould you see the development changes in

your children who were going to the Head Start program? Were
they developing skills and self-confidence?

Ms. HEBERT. Oh, yes. My experience with that is being in the
classroom myself, or bringing my son into the classroom. The
teachers would automatically ;kit up on something they were
wearing, or an expression they had on their face, and always made
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them feel important and noticed. They did the same thing with theparents. Everybody who went in there was recognized.With Adam, being in public housing, he really was not allowedoutside to play with other kids. With my older two, I saw that theydid not know how to get along with other kids because they reallywere not exposed to them. Adam made a lot of friends in HeadStart, and through that, in school, he has made friends and has al-ways felt that he belonged.
Main did not like to do papers in Head Start; he did not wantto write his name. He wanted to play. And I was concerned aboutthis. His teacher at the time told me not to worry because he wouldhave that soon enough in public school; that he was learning valu-able things in Head Start. And she was right, because he was notpushed into education right in the classroom. It was socializationand shapes and colors. lie strived when he reached the publicschool. It has definitely made a difference.The CHAIRMAN. When he went to school, did he make that transi-tion pretty well? In the movement from Head Start into kinder-garten and first grade, did he do all right? Did he miss any stepsalong the way, or was it fairly smooth?

MS. HEBERT. It was fairly smooth. Adam went into school fine.In Woburn, we have our Head Start program in the Shamrock Ele-mentary School, and the principal there was really nice. He wouldeven come into our classroomI can remember him coming in andsinging happy birthday to Adam 1 day when I came in with thebirthday cake. They made us feel welcome, so Adam was not in-timidated when he went into a new school with another principalbecause he had a good feeling from being in the school previously.It definitely made a difference.
The CHAIRMAN. And your own experience working with the peo-ple who were working with the children was very positive, and youfound that they were loving and caring and instructive in terms ofthe children themselves?
Ms. HEBERT. Definitely. I had a chance to ask my sons Adam andNathan the other day, after I had gotten the call "What was thebest thing you liked about Head Start?" The first thing they saidto me was, "The teachers." And these were individual conversa-tionsthe teachers. We have very special staff.The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Did you meet some parents along theway who were not able to get their children into the program? Isit oversubscribed, do you know?

Ms. HEBERT. Definitely.
The CHAIRMAN. Obviously, it is nationally. We know the statis-tics and figures. But in so many communities in our State, as inother places, many parents want the opportunity for their childrento be able tc, have the kind of experience that Adam and Nathanhad, and are not able to do it. It is basically an issue of funding,and we welcome the fact that the President is going to continuallyincrease that funding. It certainly ought to be a high priority.You have told an enormously important story, and it is obviouslythe kind of outcome that I think all of us who believe in the pro-gram certainly want.

Mr. Herndon, let me just ask you for your own sense. It is alwaysdifficult to list the parts of this report that are the most important.
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People always ask what is the piece of legislation you like the best
or that you are most proud of and so on, and it is always tough.
But in your own mind, what are the thitlgs in these recommenda-
tions that you think we ought to give the greatest attention to in
terms of the reauthorization?

Mr. HERNDON. One, that for the first time, funds wia be able to
be used to address quality issues and also to respond to community
needs.

Senator, as I mentioned earlier, we are a full-day Head Start
program. About 12 years ago, there was an effort made to get rid
of all full-day Head Start programs in this country, and it was all
about numbers. The same effort was made to get rid of our full-
day program. The only reason it is still around is that the parents
fought like hell and kept it.

What was suggested was that if you cut back to two half-day ses-
sions, you would double your numbers for the same amount of
money. What this recommendation will allow for a lot of programs
is that where communities have shown there is a crying need and
a desperate need for full-day services, that Head Start programs
will he able to offer it without having to fight to you know where
and back to do it. Where there are programs that need additional
staff', now they can hire them; or programs that, like ours, we will
now be able to extend our services to full-year.

So the funds and the flexibility and the attention to quality and
the ability to provide top-flight training to staff people, I think for
me will probably be the most significant recommendation that
comes out of there. The others that followtraining regional staff,
the kind of management training for teachers and everybody else
those are important, but the flexibility and allowing programs to
use the resources to address quality issues I think is the most sig-
nificant recommendation.

The CHAIRMAN. Those are certainly incredibly importantqual-
ity, full-day/full-year, flexibility in terms of the local community.

Could you tell us just a little bit about your own view about the
transition from Head Start to the school and how that is moving
along in Oregon generally and what is your own sense about what
progress has 13een made and what needs to be done in terms of the
program, generally?

Mr. HERNDON. I think you have two different cultures. In Head
Start, as Diane so eloquently testified, parents are at the center of
what occurs in the classroom. Parents are at the center of what oc-
curs in the program. Parents decide who the director will be and
who the teachers will be; they talk about curriculum and budget.
When they walk into public schools, it is a little bit different, and
the culture is not one of parents being involved in decisionmaldng;
it is not one of parents being involved in making decisions about
curricula or discipline policies or length of school year, and in many
casesnot all, but in many casesyou are invited to show up to
go on a field trip to the zoo or cut out valentines, but important
decisions are left to those who are the experts.

So I think you have a clash of cultures. It is noteworthy that
there are several, I think, in public education who recognize this
and are trying to make the early years more like Head Start. I do
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not think enough has been done, and unfortunately, I think be-
cause of that, a lot of children are being lost.

We are going to be debating Goals 2000 on the floor of the Sen-
ate in another couple of weeks, at the end of January and into Feb-
ruary, and one of the aspects of that is the inclusion of parents and
their involvement in policymaking. But we probably ought to take
a look at it from the aspect of the Head Start program as we are
moving into the goalsthat direction is for a number of itemsbut
to see how it is consistent or may not be consistent with the rec-
ommendations that you have here. I think it might be useful for
us to try to exercise that a little bit. I will get back to you on that
issue, but I think the points you make are very worthwhile.

Thank you both very much for your appearance here.
Mr. HERNDON. Thank you.
Ms. HEBERT. Thank you.
The CHAmmAN. We are now pleased to welcome our third group

of panelists today, which includes some of our Nation's foremost ex-
perts in early childhood development, all of whom need no intro-
duction and each of whom contributed significantly to the work of
the administration's Head Start Advisory Panel.

Marian Wright Edelman is president of the Children's Defense
Fund and has been a tireless advocate for poor children and fami-
lies. Much of the progress we have made on their behalf is due to
the Herculean efforts of Marian and her organization. For decades,
her voice has been clear and strong, and we are eternally grateful
for her work. She has been a valued friend to me and I know indi-
vidually to many members of the committee.

Ed Zigler is often referred to as "the father of Head Start." His
steadfast and constant guidance and vigilance of this cherished na-
tional resource was there from the beginning. He has been an ac-
tive player on every committee and commission and blue ribbon
panel that has turned their attention to Head Start. I know that
Ed has recently undergone heart surgery, and we are grateful that
all has gone well, and that he is now ready for another 30 years
of Head Start advocacy.

We are also joined this morning by Douglas Besharov of the
American Enterprise Institute. He has worked extensively in the
development of children and family policy. We are pleased that
Doug has been a part of the advisory committee's efforts and grati-
fied that the report is both unanimous and bipartisan.

And last but certainly not least, we welcome Lisbeth Schorr, who
is the director of the Harvard Project on Effective Services. She has
been unwavering in her efforts to remind us that success is within
our reach as we begin to build public policy around what we know
works. I am grateful that she is here this morning. She has been
a long-time friend. We wcre visiting just before the start of the
hearing, and it goes all the way back to neighborhood health cen-
ters legislation, years and years ago. So we are delighted to have
you back.

I have really great admiration for all of you for your continuity
and perseverance on this issue. There are those who are involved
in it for one reason and then, for many legitimate reasons, have to
drop by the wayside, and all of you have been constant for years
and years, and I think America's children are in your debt.
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So we will start off with Marian Edelman.

STATEMENTS OF MARIAN WRIGHT EDELMAN, PRESIDENT,
CHILDREN'S DEFENSE FUND, WASHINGTON, DC; EDWARD
BIGLER, DIRECTOR, BUSH CENTER IN CHILD DEVELOPMENT
AND SOCIAL POLICY, YALE UNIVERSITY, NEW HAVEN, CT;
DOUGLAS BESHAROV, RESEARCH SCHOLAR, ME AMERICAN
ENTERPRISE INSITTUTE, WASHINGTON, DC, AND LISBETH B.
SCHORR, DIRECTOR, HARVARD UNIVERSITY PROJECT ON
EFFECTIVE SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC
Ms. EDELMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I thank you for

your long and persistent and strong leadership and for holding this
hearing at what I consider a crucial time in the development of
Head Start. It can bring new opportunities for our most disadvan-
taged children and families as well as new challenges for the Head
Start program.

Hea:1 Start remains one of CDF's commitments to ensuring thatno child is left behind . in America and that every child has a
healthy start and a fair start and a safe start in our Nation.

I think the founders of Head Start, like Ed Zigler, were abso-
lutely remarkable visionaries. They understood that in order for
children to learn, they needed to have a sound, high-quality early
childhood education; they needed to be healthy and well-fed and to
have strong and functioning parents who can be actively involved
in their lives. And I wish everybody could hear the eloquent testi-
mony of Diane Hebert.

Head Start is one of the few programs with a set of comprehen-
sive services that is built directly into its framework, and this con-
cept has borne the test of time as today's advocates for children
struggle to bring to other programs for children and families the
unusual packages of services that characterize Head Start.

It is more important than ever that we strengthen this program,
expand this program, as we see violence pervading the lives of
young children and families all over America. Head Start programs
have not been exempt. I have had a batch of letters recently from
teachers and parents in the Chicago Commons Head Start and Day
Care Center in the Henry Horner Housing Project, about the cross-
fire of violence that their children are battered by.

One teacher wrote in her newsletters that, "The gang violence is
such a big factor in our community. I am always putting in the
Center newsletter a section called' Building Better Tomorrows for
the Children.' How could we as educators build better tomorrows
when we are educating the children in shooting drills instead of
fire drills or literacy or play?"

I think it is crucially important that Head Start remain a vital
force and presence in communities facing such violence. We have
the shameful fact that a child is killed in this country every 3
hours, a classroom full every 2 days. And I was very sad, but
pleased, when the Director of the FI3I, Louis Freeh, when he re-
cently spoke at the National Press Club about new approaches to
address violence, repliedand I quote him"The studies that I
have seen, with some hands-on experience at home, really attest to
the impertance of values and moral understanding of right and
wrong that must be solidified in 3- and 4-year-olds, as far as I can
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see. So I think that with respect to juvenile crime and children, we
have got to start a lot earlier and a lot more effectively than I
think we have ever done before."

I think that Head Start is an important vehicle for doing that.
We support this important program and are very pleased about

the National Advisory Committee report, because we think, first,
that a sound early education is critical to helping children enter
school ready to learn, and so we support strongly the advisory com-
mittee's call for having a strong education component and ensuring
a rich classroom experience to every child.

We strongly support the concept of 'mentor teachers" to provide
supervision and support for classroom staff as well as the call for
an enhanced training and technical assistance system.

We strongly support expanding the staff who work directly with
families and parents and that they be well-trained to handle the
increasingly complex problems faced by today's families.

We also support the additional emphasis on ensuring health, so-
cial services, and parent involvement staff. That should be
strengthened as much as we can.

Second, we strongly support the call for improved quality and for
quality monitoring so that we can see that there is a strong, seri-
ous plan for ensuring that weak programs are strengthened or re-
placed by more competent and committed sponsors.

Third, we welcome the advisory committee's recognition that the
needs of Head Start families have changed and the need to look
and be flexible to meet the needs of communities for full-yearffull-
day programs, for younger and younger children to be served more
effectively. So we strongly support expanding the resources tar-
geted to families with younger children.

And obviously, a strong set of performance standards adapted to
a younger age group much be promulgated to guide these pro-
grams.

I am pleased as well that, in addition to the FBI Director, our
Attorney General has spoken very strongly about the importance of
investing early in children as a key component of crime and vio-
lence prevention. She talks about the importance of the zero to 3
years and has indicated in speech after speech that she believes
that 50 percent of all learned human response is learned in the
first year of life and asks, "What good is a great education going
to be 12 years down the line if you do not have the feundation that
will give you the opportunity for that education?

As we come into communities and form a whole picture," she has
said, "not only do we have to make sure that there is a health care
piece, but we have got to make sure that there is strong, construc-
tive educare from the time of birth to Head Start so that we can
form a comprehensive environment around that child that will en-
able them to grow."

While quality and scope of services and flexibility and making
sure that Head Start really does reflect the changing needs of fami-
lies and community must be in place, we also cannot ignore for one
moment the fact that only 35 percent of our eligible children are
enrolled in Head Start. The advisory committee makes it clear that
the goal of serving every eligible child is a primary one; expansion
must be kept on the front burner as 'efforts are simultaneously
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made to bolster programs that need assistance and to strengthen
the infrastructure of Head Start.

Congress must continue, led by this committee, on the path of
committing significant new funding to Head Start. We have al-
ready fallen behind in the President's first-year goal for an increase
of $1.4 billion for fiscal 1994. In addition to continuing to make
large-scale investments in Head Start, it is time also to consider
new funding mechanisms which could guarantee annual increases
and offer programs the stability and security they need to grow in
a rational and thoughtful manner.

The advisory committee recognizes the need for a more stable
funding base when it recommends that the administration explore
the full range of funding options for Head Start commensurate
with an effort of this magnitude and importance. We ensure that
highways are built by reserving moneys in a trust fund: This Na-
tion can similarly guarantee that it meets the first national edu-
cation goal of ensuring that all children enter school ready to learn
through the mechanism of a Head Start trust fund. And I was very
struck with how quick the Senate was able somehow in our concern
with crime to find a $22 billion trust fund of some kind. I do hope
that this committee will exercise leadership in ensuring not only
that every child who is eligible for Head Start gets the high quality
center, but that we find new ways of assuring that that happens.
I think our children are just as important as anything else where
we have guaranteed funding.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Edelman may be found in the

appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Zigler?
Mr. ZIGLER. I am very happy to come before the committee this

morning to talk about, really, a success story in the makingwhich
is quite different than my usual carping and critical testimony of
the past.

Since 1965, Head Start has served over 13 million impoverished
children and their families and is gaining the capacity not only to
serve more children, but to serve them better.

For years, early childhood professionals have pleaded that all eli-
gible children should have the opportunity to participate in this
comprehensive, two-generation program.

Head Start's success in preparing children for school and in im-
proving some aspects of their families' lives finally convinced pol-
icymakers that the program is a wise investment of tax dollars.

Expansion began in earnest with the support of President Bush
and the 101st Congress, and it remains a commitment of the Clin-
ton administration and this Congress. Head Start was never a per-
fect program, however, and rapid growth exacerbated some of its
problems and created new ones.

Head Start's most serious problem has always been inconsistent
quality. Some programs are excellent, some are mediocre, and a
few are poor. This situation began before the first center opened its
doors. The project started off so big and so fast that quality con-
trols were left behind.
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The planning comr 'Itee of which I was a member presented its
ideas to Sargent Shriver in February of 1965, and by that summer,
the program was up and operating with a larger enrollment than
it had even 3 years ago. We went from a planning phase to serving
560,000 children in just a few months.

In those few months, thousands of grant applications had to be
evaluated and processed. In those days, Head Start was
headquartered in the Colonial Hotel, and since there was not time
to purchase file cabinets, the applications were filed in the bath-
tubs of the empty suites. Needless to sa3r, not all of the requests
were screened as carefully as they should have been, and some
grants were undoubtedly awarded to groups that were not prepared
to deliver the program in the manner intended.

The history of my concern about quality in Head Start also dates
back to the programs beginning. I remember fretting about the
matter with Jule Sugarman, the program's first associate director,
as we stood in that old hotel watching the beehive of activity.

I worked to establish a quality control system when I became the
Federal official responsible for Head Start in the Nixon administra-
tion. The result was the program performance standards, which
were finally implemented in 1975. They remain to this day the
principal vehicle for monitoring program quality, but staffing for
oversight and training was greatly reduced during the 1980's, even
as the program became larger. The best standards in the world are
meaningless if they are not enforced.

On Head Start's 15th birthday, I chaired a committee convened
at the request of President CarterMarian sat on that committee,
as I recollect. We were asked to review the program and make rec-
ommendations for the future. We found many signs of eroding
quality, including insufficient regional staffing, poorly trained and
compensated teachers, a weakened parent involvement component,
and outdated evaluation.

That was in 1980. Ten years later, the silver ribbon panel of the
National Head Start Association found that these problems were
not only still there, but had worsened. Yet President Bush chose
to ignore the panel's suggestions for improvements, just as the
Reagan administration ignored the 15-year report.

Both Presidents Reagan and Bush did support Head Start in
principle, but they were more concerned with increasing the num-
ber of children served than with how well they were being served.
This wrong-headedness reached its apogee when the Bush adminis-
tration did everything it could to limit Head Start to only 4-year-
olds and then for only half-a-day.

I must thank Congress and Senator Kennedy in particular for
taking long-held quality concerns seriously and creating the impe-
tus for improvements lby dedicating a portion of the expansion
funds to improve quality.

This morning, a new report will be released, one that I am con-
fident will not 'be ignored because of the commitment of President
Clinton, Secretary Shalala, Secretary Bane, and members of this
Congress to making Head Start better.

The Advisory Committee on Head Start Quality and Expansion
has intensively studied problems with the program's administra-
tion, operations, and growth. They have put together thoughtful
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suggestions for enabling Head Start to live up to its potential. The
report that we will see today is not a cosmetic facelifting; it is a
complete overhaul of Head Start. And it is about time.

One of the recommendations that I am particularly pleased withis to plan for extending Head Start services to children both beforeand after the preschool stage. Maybe we have finally come to thetime when we can do away with the nonsensical notion that somemagic period of 1 year will take care of everything that is wrongwith poor children.
After 30 years, we have learned that waiting until a child is 3

years old is waiting too long, and that gains made in preschool canbe critically lost if services are abruptly terminated in kinder-garten.
Models of dovetailed programming, including the comprehensivechild development program and the Head Start transition pro-gramboth of these programs brainchildren of Chairman Ken-nedyhave already been developed. They exist because Head Starthas long served as a national laboratory for the discovery of moreeffective means of serving impoverished children and their families,yea for serving all children. The committee's recommendationsstrengthen that role by requiring more comprehensive research and

better evaluation, both of' which will give more guidance and morecredenee to the Head Start effort today and tomorrow.
Crea:c for this very promising report goes to many people. Themembers of the committee were a heterogeneous group of demo-

crats, republicans, policymakers and laypeople. They combinedtheir various areas of expertise to form a comprehensive plan for
strengthening Head Start as it grows. Their effort was facilitated
by the input of many, many concerned citizens and by the excellentstaff work at Health and Human Services, particularly JoanLombardi.

The existence of the committee itself is a tribute to the Clinton
administration. As the groundswell of criticisms against the pro-gram began to rise, President Clinton never wavered from his
promise to poor American families that Head Start would soon beopen to all of themjust as you yourself, Senator Kennedy, neverwavered. His administration, particularly in the person of Sec-retary Shalala, did not stonewall as earlier administrations had,but took the criticisms seriously and acted in a constructive fash-
ion.

As I noted, many members of this Congress including you your-self, Senator Kennedy, have been unwavering in your support ofHead Start, and I thank you for that. With your help in implement-
ing the committee's recommendations, this Nation will soon have
a bigger, better Head Start that comes closer to fulfilling its prom-
ise to America's families and children in poverty.

I conclude with but one word of caution which echoes your open-ing remarks. There is no free lunch here. All the recommended ac-tion steps toward quality improvement and expansion cost money.The executive branch has done its work well. Now it is up to Con-
gress to provide the funds to finally actualize the vision of HeadStart we proposed 30 years ago.

Thank you.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. That was very helpful. We
will come back to you in just a few minutes.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zigler may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Besharov?
Mr. BESHAROv. Senator Kennedy, thank you very mach for invit-

ing me to be on this panel and testify before the committee.
I, too, think that it is a remarkable report, especially one put to-

gether under the auspices of a Government agency. It is canzlid. It
is helpful. It makes many important recommendations, which I
hope will be implemented.

But we do not have very much time up here, so rather than just
repeat all of the very positive things in the report, I want to em-
phasize one major concern that I have, and it picks up on what Ed
just said about no free lunch and what you said earlier about one
of these days we will have to worry about the bottom line.

My concern is that in implementing these recommendations, we
are going to have to be very careful about cost because there is a
danger that we will overprice Head Start so that it will be too ex-
pensive for its own good.

Let me explain what I am talking about. When it was first estab-
lished, Head Start was the only major federally-funded early child-
hood program. Now there are many others. Since 1972, total Fed-
eral spending for all early childhood programs has risen from $2.4
billion to over $7 billionthat is in 1993 terms.

In my prepared remarks on pages 3 and 4, I have prepared two
graphs that show the increase in Federal spending for early child-
hood programs. If you look at them, you will see that although
Head Start has increased, it has not increased nearly as much as
other Federal child care programs. And this chart does not even in-
clude all of the State and local funds that are spent.

On the next chart, you can see the actual percent of Federal ex-
penditures that are Head Start. From 1972, when 52 percent of
Federal expenditures were for Head Start, to 1987, when they were
down to 43 percent, to 1993, when they are down yet again to 38
percentand that is after remarkably large increases in spending
during the Bush years, and I think what we will see is a continu-
ation of this processwhat worries me is that we will see what in
effect will be a growing isolation of Head Start from the rest of the
child care community.

Now, if this proliferation of spending and funding streams were
helpful, I would say more power to it. There is a theory that says
that with all these different funding streams, the total spending is
higher, but we do pay a price. In my prepared testimony, I go
through some of the details. I think everyone here knows what I
am talking about.

Head Start directors, as Ron Herndon was talking about, spend
a great deal of time trying to patch together funding from these dif-
ferent streams to provide full-day and full-year services.

My concern is what happens in the future as Head Start costs
go up. I too believe that quality has been a problem and that one
of the major ways you fix quality is by spending more money. No
doubt about that. But it is important to realize that since 1986, per
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child costs in Head Start have increased by more than one-third.
That is controlled for inflation.

What does that mean? Well, it means that a trade-off has to bemade. If my calculations are right, and even half of all the commit-tee's recommendations are adopted, we could be looking at a costfor full-day, full-year Head Start of about $10,000 a year. Thatcompares to around $6,000, maybe $7,000 a year for other formsof child care.
That, it seems to me, makes Head Start too expensive even forthis administration. And I cite as evidence for that in my preparedremarks the Draft Report of the President's Working Group onWelfare Reform where, on the page that describes how child carewill be funded for the tens of thousands, if not million and a half,poor mothers who will be forced to either work or be in job train-ing, there are four provisions, and I will just read them very quick-ly.
For "Maintain IV-A," it says "automatically expand"; for "childcare for low-income working families," it says "significant newfunding"; for "child care development grants," it says "gradually in-

crease the block grant." And when it comes to "Head Start," it says"facilitate linkages." And I think the reason it does that is because
when you cost out Head Start within the framework of welfare re-form, it is too expensive a program for the budgeteers.

Now, again, I want to emphasize how I began. There are prob-lems. Most problems get solved in part by money. What I would
say to you, Senator, and to the rest of the committee is to review
our recommendations with a friendly skepticismthat is, keep thebottom line in mind.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Besharov may be found in theappendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Schorr?
Ms. SCHORR. Senator, I am delighted to be part of this hearingand to have been part of the Secretary's Alivisory Committee,

which we all agree is going to be a major contribution to the devel-opment of Head Start.
I want to focus my remarks on the advisory committee's rec-ommendations to expand Head Start to younger children and theirfamilies, and I want to put those recommendations in the contextof what we know about the needs of very young children and whatwe know about social programs to meet those needs.
Our committee agreed, unanimously that given what we nowknow about the importance of the early years, 9 months of HeadStart for 4-year-olds is too little and too late. We did not come toan agreement about how fast the process should be or how vast theprocess of extending to the younger children should go, but wewere unanimous that it ought to occur and that Head Start nowhas to be able to expand downward from preschool to pre-birth, be-

cause the fimdamental building blocks of school learning and ofhealthy development have to be in place long before children reachwhat we used to think of as Head Start age, and because belea-
guered families need support from the very beginning. The kind of
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support that Diane Hebert described to us today is what should be
in place for families from the prenatal period on.

What we now know about the needs of very young children is
quite simple, and it is not even all that new. What is new is that
we now understand how important it is that those early needs be
met, because that is when the foundations are laid for the ability
to learn in school and to grow into a responsible and constructive
and contributing adult.

And it is no longer just the child development experts who recog-
nize the importance of those early years. Calls for expanding Head
Start and for extending it to younger children now come from the
business community, from the Attorney General, as Marian cited,
from the Director of the FBI, and even from police chiefs, who de-
spair of trying to control crime and violence among young people
whose welfare was seriously neglected when they were very young.

So some of the strongest support for investing in this age period
is coming from the most hard-headed among us because more and
more people have come to understand that in the first 3 years,
young children need to be loved, they need to be protected from
harm, they need to know they live in a world of familiar adults
who will provide for them and respond to them in caring and pre-
dictable ways, and they need someone in their lives to make them
feel special and valued.

When I think about that set of needs of young children, I think
about the statement of the National Conference of Bishops, who
said: "No government can love a child, and no policy can substitute
for a family's care." I think that is a rock-bottom reality that we
cannot lose sight of. But i!ve can also not lose sight of what the
bishops went on to say. They said, "Clearly, families can be helped
or hurt in their irreplaceable roles. Gevernment can either support
or undermine families as they cope with the moral, social and eco-
nomic stresses of caring for children." And that is what I think we
are here to talk abouthow Government, through Head Start, can
support families as they cope with the moral, social, and economic
stresses of carin& for children.

And as we think about how Head Start might be expanded to
support families with young children, with very young children, I
think we have to supplement our images of Head Start from those
where we see a classroom of kids playing with blocks, doing their
painting, and getting ready for snack, to images that include home
visitors who help families form those early attachments and to feel
competent as their children's first teachers and who help to make
arrangements for immunizations and those early visits to the doc-
tor. We should be able to visualize family support centers that re-
duce a mother's sense of isolation, that provide opportunities to ob-
serve and learn from other mothers with their babies and that
make connections with other sources of help, whether for housing,
food stamps, drug treatment, literacy skills, or job training.

But as we visualize people from outside the family helping fami-
lies to provide those intangibles that make babies and toddlers feel
loved and cared for and able to trust, that lead to the mastery of
those fundamental concepts of now and later, right and wrong,
thine and mine, we still face the question of whether Head Start
or any Government program is really able to help make that hap-
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pen. And I think you know as well as I do that people around the
country are pretty cynical about what Government can do.

I think it as no accident, though, that Head Start is an exception
to the prevailing cynicism, and I think the confidence in Head
Start is not misplaced. It works because it incorporates the prin-
ciples that we now understand are essential to all successful pro-
grams. It is comprehensive. It is family-friendly and community-
based. It establishes a climate that is respectfiil and warm and
welcoming and supportive. It has made local variation and flexibil-
ity compatible with high quality. And it is fundamentally a two-
generation program. It recognizes that you cannot help young chil-
dren without helping their families, and those twin goals of improv-
ing outcomes for children and helping their parents toward self-suf-
ficient do not conflict when the resources to do both are mobilized.

And of course, I think you have to pay a lot of attention to this
question of resources, as we have all said, because if Head Start
programs are to become the entry points to job training and other
efforts to support adult development, or are going to be linked to
those other efforts, then new resource have to be available, and not
at the expense of the services needed by the children.

And of course, local communities need a lot of help to make it
easier to put services together. I think Doug Besharov is right, and
the report recognizes that Head Start programs have to be inte-
grated with other community efforts. Head Start programs for
younger children can be attached to schools and family support
centers and settlement houses as well as to existing Head Start
programs. And we do need vigorous national leadership through
the Congress, though the Department of Health and Human Serv-
ices, and I think through the newly established Community Enter-
prise Board, to reduce bureaucratic barriers to putting services to-
gether locally.

Let me conclude by saying that I do think we are on the verge
of great breakthroughs in our ideas of what society can do to sup-
port children and families. I know that you, Senator Kennedy, and
this committee are going to be providing the essential leadership
that is going to be necessary to mobilize the resources and to build
on the new knowledge we now have, on programs like the CCDP
that you mentioned earlier, and on the heroic efforts of Head Start
parents and staff throughout the country.

I think we are going to see the rewards in long-term cost savings,
in greater national prosperity, and in a new sense of family and
community for all of us.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Schorr may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Schorr. Those are

enormously challenging comments that you make and something I
certainly agree with.

As we all come to grrips with these disruptions in our society that
reflect themselves obviously in the primary concerns of violence, I
think, we sort of come back and look again at what can be done
in terms of the sort of transgenerational passage of values and sup-
port, even with the sloganeering and the easy cliches. But that is
certainly something which we have seen deteriorate for a variety
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of reasons. We have a responsibility for establishing a new climate
of family. Maybe we are going to have to try to figure it out.

Many of us grew up in the traditional family, with both parents
home, and brothers and sisters and grandparents and so on, and
that has changed with all the various passages of value systems
down from older generations through the existing generations.
That is very important when most of us grew upat least I did
in a situation where if your parents were upset with you, you had
an interlocutor of a brother or sister who would either talk to you
or talk to your parents to help things along. These kids do not have
that today, and they do not have those kinds of support systems.
How we are going to be able to attempt to change itand as you
point out, it can only be done through real people; the Government
cannot do it. And people are ready to do it, I am absolutely con-
vinced. They want to do it, and they get enormous satisfaction out
of doing it, and it is part of the whole Judeo-Christian ethic. So
how we attempt to add some dimension to that mix is our chal-
lenge, and it is an enormously complex challen_ge.

Dr. Zig ler, first, on your concerns about quality, are you satisfied
that if we implement these recommendations we will really be, per-
haps for the first time in a long time, really coming to grips with
the quality issues that we need to?

Mr. ZIGLER. Yes, I do, Senator. The fact is this committee did its
work well. There was an openness about just what is wrong how
can it be fixed, and there have been some very gaping probilems.

For instance, there are really two aspects of Head Start that
were ahead of their time, I think. One was the comprehensive na-
ture of the program, and second was the parental involvement and
the two-generation approach. Very essential to that is the support
of family independent of the child's activities in the Head Start
center. Caseloads in certain centersforget 100in certain centers
were 500. It cannot be done.

Taking a fresh look at getting more family involvement in Head
Start, more services to families, building up the capabilities, the
training, and the payif you want to see the magic of Head Start
in terms of the child's development, sure, it takes management, it
takes the Feds, it takes the regional offices, but the real magic is
the same place as the magic between parent and child, why par-
ents are so determining of what the child becomes. It is at the
interaction between the teacher in that program and the child. The
concern with the quality of that teacher, the pay, the benefitsall
of that will accrue to a better interaction so you have better people.

I have been monitoring Head Start now from day one, and this
is the first time in the 30-year life of Head Start now where a seri-
ous effort is being mounted to really improve quality. Each and
every one of the recommendations, which are numerous, was
thoughtfully thought through. They certainly cannot all be done at
once. Working out a work plan is going to be demanding, and
prioritizing. But I have a great deal of confidence in Mary Jo Bane,
a coll,lague of many years, and the people who are now at the Ad-
ministration for Children, Youth, and Families, to be able to mount
the kind of effort that will finally make Head Start a high-quality
program at every, single center.
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The CIIAIRMAN. Let me ask you this, and maybe Marian
Edelman as well. Among the criticisms of the program was that the
program cannot effectively absorb the increases proposed. Do you
buy that? I would just ask the members of the panel to respond
quickly.

Mr. ZIGLER. The increase has been a problem for the last several
years. The problem is it was done willy-nilly. Like others, I believe
Head Start finally must be expanded to every child who is eligible.
But it cannot be done the way that it was d.one, with some order
from above. I think the notion of needs assessment on the part of
people like Mr. Herndon, who actually look at their communities
what is it that they need; how fast can they improve this while
they are adding children over hereand they really develop some
kind of a plan so that the going forward is planned for, I think that
is what is promised in this report and what has been missing up
to this report.

The CHAIRMAN. Marian?
Ms. EDELMAN. Oh, I think that one has got to have a very careful

strategic plan to phase in the expansions in a very thoughtful and
careful way, preparing the grantees for serving children better and
well. And nobody is talking about doing anything in a helter-skel-
ter way. I mean, if it is not done well, it is not going to work well
for children, and the bottom line has to be whether it is going to
be good for kids.

So I think we do have the capacity to manage a Head Start ex-
pansion in a reasonable and thoughtful way. Some people are ready
to expand tomorrow; some are not. So the point is to really have
a very careful strategic planning process to ensure that every dime
is used well and to ensure that every child is served well.

The CHAIRMAN. And you are satisfied with the monitoring provi-
sions that are recommended by the advisory committee as well?

Mr. ZIGLER. Not yet, I am not. Let me put my carping hat back
on. What we have here, as you have described it, Senator, is a very
good map. What we are all waiting for is the work plan, what is
going to be done and exactly that.

The thing that worries me the mostone of the problems in dete-
rioration of quality over many yards was due to the breakdown in
one of the chains of command, namely the regional offices. I am
very concerned that while at the same time we are talking about
improving Head Start, we are also in other places talking about
cutting the Federal Government's employees by 14 percent. It can-
not be done.

I think until I see the ability of the regional office to really pro-
vide technical assistance, until I see a rejuvenated national office
it is not secret the national office has been demoralized for over a
decade; people have been driven from that office who were capa-
bleuntil I see the new cast of characters, until I really see the
infrastructure both nationally and at the regional level, then I will
not be satisfied that this can work.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you are not surprised at the ambivalence
in terms of people wanting to cut more employees out of Govern-
ment, and yet they want to more monitoring in terms of Head
Start. At the present time, 78 percent of the people want stilTer
sentences, but only 30 percent want to build more prisons. So that
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is nothing new in terms of the American political view. The real
ichallenge s to try to make sense, talk senses and appeal to the sen-

sibilities of the American people, and I think they respond to it.
But I think the points that you make are very helpful, and we will
certainly be working with you as the details of the legislation are
fashioned. If we get the expansion of this program as the adminis-
tration is planning to doperhaps not as much as some of us
would likeif this is not done right and done well, as was pointed
out by this panel and others, the risk of disservice to the children
and the collapse of support for the program in terms of the Amer-
ican people is going to be out there. There is just no question about
it.

So we had better get it right, and I think that is what all of us
are here prepared to do.

Let me ask Marian about these various programs that have been
mentioned here by Mr. BesharovHead Start, Child and Adult
Care Food Program, Child Care Development Block Grantyou are
familiar with all of them. On our committee, we are going to be
taking a look at some 123 job training programs, about $18 billion,
in six different agencies. And that is because for years, we tried to
deal with dislocated, displaced workers, disabled workers, and oth-
ers. Then we had unemployment insurance to take up the slack be-
cause we went through recession cycles. And now, of course, we
have an entirely different labor situation where, a generation ago.
If you were a welder in Quincy, MA, your grandfather was a weld-
er, your father was a welder, you were a welder, and your wife
never worked. Now, women are in the work force with all the dif-
ferent possibilities and difficulties and challenges that brings. Ev-
erybody who goes into the work force will have seven different jobs
over the course of their working life. So it is an entirely different
world, and we have got to try to do things based on that. And we
will. I hope that we can reevaluate these separate programs and
really try to make some sense of that.

Do you find that this is true as well in terms of some of the chil-
drens programs, or not? Is it a different dimension?

Ms. Schorr?
Ms. SCHORR. I think the issues are very, very similar whether

you are talking about job training, whether you are talking about
family support, whether you are talking about young children.
When Head Start beganDoug made this pointit was the only
Federal program that was out there. You did not have to worry
about how it connected up with everything else.

Now, as a result of the accretion of these categorical programs,
as you said, each time you find a problem, you devise a very cir-
cumscribed program to respond to that circumscribed problem. And
what we have now is that communities are not able to put it to-
gether to make sense out of it, to provide coherent, comprehensive
services.

I think at last, that has been recognized. It is recognized in the
National Performance Review; it is recognized in the Community
Enterprise Board, which is supposed towhen the President an-
nounced the Community Enterprise Board, he said the commu-
nities should be telling us what they want to do, and we should
make it possible.
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I do think that is an issue that extends well beyond Head Start,
but I think because Head Start starts out with a comprehensive
stance, it really has a leg up on trying to solve these problems. But
that is why a large part of the advisory committee report is devoted
to this issue of partnerships. And the Carnegie task force that you
mentioned in ycur opening remarks, the Carnegie Task Force on
Young Children that is coming out in April, also focuses on pre-
cisely how communities can be helped to put it together and the
leadership that is needed in the Congress, because that is where
the categorical fragmentation begins.

So I think that is a very central issue for Head Start, and it is
a very central issue beyond Head Start.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Edelman?
Ms. EDELMAN. I would just "amen" that. I think that the need

is for a comprehensive, high-quality, flexible, family-friendly, early
childhood support system in this country for families, and that we
need to talk about how we build that in through this variety of
funding streams in order to enable parents in various commumties
to get what they need, when they need it, in the least complicated
fashion.

So that is not only an issue of efficient use of funds; it is also
an issue of the ability of parents to really function well with their
children. So we welcome a look at how we can provide that kind
of thoughtful system.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Besharov?
Mr. BESHAROV. It is going to be very tricky because, as Marian

said, when we have the strategic plan, it has to somehow take into
account all these different funding streams and prevent what I
think is happening at the State and local level, which is a fair
amount of "gaming" with Federal money.

There has been a migration of spending from low Federal reim-
bursement funding streams to high, and my sense is that every ex-
pansion of Head Start that we see without appropriate protections
will see States saying, "Ah, they have taken care of another 300
of our kids, and we do not have to provide 300 slots."

So whatever strategic plan is developed has to really consider
these problems and address them quite directly. Otherwise, I think
we are in for another generation of gaming.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, generally, we try to put in these mainte-
nance of effort provisions, and it is worthy to make a review of
whether they work. The dilemma that you havewe are going to
have Chapter I, where we are going to reauthorize about $7 billion,
and it is enormously important in terms of disadvantaged kids as
welllast year, we tried to waive some of the regulations. I think
actually out of the conference on education reform last year, we did
it for a few States and about 30 or 40 school districts. The bill did
not go through, and we are coming back to deal in the Goals 2000
with some of that.

Having been here for some period of time, I have seen instances
when we did not have regulationsyears ago, when we just had
Chapter Iand the schools were using those funds to buy shoulder
pads and build swimming pools. Now we put the regs in, and you
talk to people who are out on the front lines in school districts in
Massachusetts, and they are dealing with kids for half of the se-
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mester and cannot deal with them in the second, even though it is
the same poor kid, because of the way the formula works. Obvi-
ously, it is an enormous disadvantage for that child.

So you have this kind of dilemma, and I hear what you are say-
ing. As one who was, along with many others, responsible for tag-
ging job training onto anything that went through herehomeless-
ness, the McKinney bill, job trainingbecause quite frankly, many
of us did not believe that we had administrations that were sympa-
thetic to the concept of these kinds of support systems, and when
we saw a train moving out, we tried to do something to get some
help and assistance. Now we have a different kind of situation.
Now the question is, quite frankly, whether we can deal with a lot
of those bureaucracies that are out there. A lot of people out there
feel that they do not want to have their ox getting gored. So that
is something that we have to try to deal with.

And we have to hear from all of you particularly with regard to
the range of different children's programs that are out there, to un-
derstand how we are dealing with them and coming to grips with
them.

I have tried at another timeand I am just musing here, but
none of my colleaf aes are hereto take all the bilis that come
through our committee and find out how much is actually used in
administrative costs, and then also to try to look at what is invest-
ment and what is expenditure. If we could get all the committees
to do thatwhether we are talking about the space station or Head
Start or WIC or immunizationsso the public could understand
what are really investments in people and what are consumptions.

I have met with State legislators on their child and maternal and
child health programthis is a different committeebut the
amount of money that actually gets out there in terms of real funds
for childrens programs is quite surprising. I mean, it is a very, very
small amount. Chapter II and higher education, block grants to the
Statesbasically, instead of 'getting the money out for education,
it is basically supporting education systems in the States. And
quite frankly, chapter II was the cost of getting Pell Grants and
Stafford Grants. But with scarce resources, we all have to try to
do a lot better, and I think you have a committee here that wants
to try to do thatas we move forward on what we need to do now.
I mean, I am glad to do both, myself. We cannot say we are not
going to move until other problems are solved, because children
cannot wait that long for us to fiddle around here in the Congress.

So to the extent that we can really begin consideration on the
children's support programsand obviously, they are related to
health care and job training programswe will 1De making great
strides. I am impressed with the seriousness with which the qual-
ity issues that have been addressed. The other questions that have
been raised about this program in the past, particularly in the de-
bate that we had a little over a year ago have been answered. I
hope we can keep in touch with you as the legislation is drafted
to make sure we are carrying through with the essential thrust of
this report.

I was thinking about Margaret Mead, with whom I sometimes
agreed and sometimes differed. But her study on the great civiliza-
tions and great cultures having the transgenerational exchanges of
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values I thought was an enormously interesting study and one to
which I really subscribe.

I want to thank all of you very, very much for being here this
morning. We will have some further questions, but I thank you
very much and congratulate you on a job well done.
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APPENDIX

PRRPARED &TAMMY OF MARY Jo BAHR

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I am pleased to come before you today
to present highlights of the Final Report of the Advisory Committee on Head Start
Quality and Expansion which was released this morning. First, however, I want to
thank all the members of this Committee and your staff for your continued efforts
and longstanding bipartisan support of the Head Start program. Your work over the
years has made a significant contribution to the lives of millions of young children
and families served by Head Start programs throughout the nation.

by the 47-member bipartisan committee appointed by Donna Shalala last
As you know, the Advisory Committee report is the roduct of six months of work

June. Members of the Advisory Committee reflect diverse backgrounds and perfume-
dyes and include representatives from the Head Start community, staff to members
of Congress, Admimstration officials, representatives from the public and private
sectors, and other experts in children's health and education. We are particularly
grateful to all members of the Committee for their overwhelming commitment to
this process. It was an honor for me to serve as Chair of the Advisory Committee.

The Committee was charged with the task of conducting a review of the Head
Start program and making recommendations for its improvement and expansion.
Over the years Head Start hds received widespread support from various Adminis-
trations and from the Congress. Earlier last year, concerns were raised regarding
the quality of the program. Rapid expansion without adequate quality assurances
had begun to take its toll on local Head Start programs. The Advisory Committee
was formed to address these issues. In appointing the Committee Secretary Shalala
said:

'We want to ensure that more children reach school ready to learn. And we want
every Head Start program to offer the comprehensive family services and high qual-
ity early childhood experience that are the core of the Head Start vision."

In undertaking its mission, the Advisory Committee carefully reviewed past re-
ports and existing data and received input from hundreds of people concerned with
and affected by the Head Start program through several focus groups, outreach
meetings and a public hearing before some 1,500 people attending the National
Head &art Parent Involvement Institute held in Wasliington, D.C.

The recommendations of the Advisory Committee build on the strengths of the
Heed Start program: the comprehensive approach to service delivery, the commit-
ment to parent involvement and the strong community orientation. The Advisory
Committee recommendations seek to balance the need for expansion with the need
to enhance services and assure high quality.

We all know that the world has changed dramatically since Head Start began in
1966. The Committee recommendations respond to these changing needs.

In order to bring Head Start into the 21st Century, the Advisory Committee rec-
ommendations are based on three solid principles:

We must ensure that every Head Start program can deliver on Head Start's vi-
sion, by striving for excellence in serving both children and families.

We must expand the number of children served and the scope of services provided
in a way that is more responsive to the needs of children and families.

We must encourage Head Start to forge partnerships with key community and
state institutions, the private sector and programs in early chil&mod, family sup-
port, health, education, and mental health and we must ensure that these partner-
ships are constantly renewed and recraRed to fit changes in families, communities
and State and national policies.
The Findings q. the Advisory Committee

Head Start was launched in 1965 as a comprehensive child development program.
Throughout its history, Head Start has served over 13 million low-mcome children
and their families through the provision of education, health, social services,parent
involvement and disability services. Yet in this 28-year period both the nee& and
circumstances of families and the landscape of community services have changed
dramatically.Clemly there is a need for Head Start to grow and continue to adapt
to these changes. The Advisory Committee found that:

Head Start has been successful in improving the lives of many low-income chil-
dren and their families and in serving as a national laboratory for early childhood
and family support;

Most Head Start programs provide quality services; however, the quality of pro-
grams is uneven across the country;

Head Start needs to be better equipped to serve the diverse needs of families;
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There continues to be a large unmet need for Head Start services; and
In many communities and states, Head Start, public schools,and other early child-

hood programs and providers responsible for addressing the needs of young children
and families operate in isolation from one another, without adequate resources,planning and coordination.
The Recommendations of the Advisory Committee

In lookingtoward the next century, the Advisory Committee envisions major inno-
vations in Head Start. As we enter the 21st Century, we see an expanded and re-
newed Head Start which serves as a central community institution for low-income
children and their families. The Committee's recommendations are based on three
principles: striving for excellence, being responsive to local needa, and forging part-nerships.

I would like to highlight some of the significant innovations recommended by the
Advisory Committee to achieve these goals.
1. Striving for Excellence

The Advisory Committee believes that all Head Start programs should provide
high quality comprehensive services in order to be effective and to better assure
long-term benefits for children and families. Head Start programs must have a clear
understanding of policies and expectations, and they should receive sufficient levels
of support and resources to achieve this goal.

At the same time, the Committee report states that no Head Start program
should be allowed to fall below a minimum level of programmatic and fiscal per-
formance and still continue to operate.

The Committee recommends a number of specific steps to help assure high quality
programs. For example:

Since Head Start delivers its services from people to people, with 100,000 front-
line staff and managers working with children and families, we must begin our ef-
forts by ensuring that the staff remive the training and support they need. The
Committee recommends that every Head Start program have a staffmg plan, that
we encourage "mentor" teachers to support classroom staff, and that we establish
competency=based training for staff who work directly with families.

The management team is a key to effective programs. The Advisory Committee
recommends that specific action be taken to improve the management of local pro-
grams by expanding management training, strengthening financial management
policies and practices and supporting strategic planning at the local level.

Effective and efficient Federal oversight of Head Start is critical to provide great-
er accountability. We must ensure prompt action to deal with low-performing grant-
ees. The Advisory Committee recommends that we put in place a time-sensitive
pmcess for working to correct deficiencies and, if necessary, defunding low-perform-
ing programs.

The Advisory Committee heard repeated concerns regarding the need for im-
proved Head Start facilities. Since Head Start can now purchase facilities, the Advi-
sory Committee recommends training and technical assistance to ensure efficient
renovations and purchases.
2. Expanding to Better Meet the Needs of Children and Families

Head Start has seen unprecedented increases in the number of children served
over the past few years. However, policies have too often been confined by the goals
of serving additional four year olds in half-day/part-year programs, without regard
to the unique needs of children, families and communities. 'Therefore, the Advisory
Committee recommends a more strategic approach to expansion, which balances the
need to maintain quality and serve additional children with a greater sense of re-
sponsiveness to family needs and community resources.

For example, the Advisory Committee recommends, for example, that: all pro-
grams should assess needs and plan strategically, family services and parent in-
volvement should be expanded, the number of children should continue to expand,
full day/full year services should be provided to meet the needs of parents in work
and training, and we should ensure that the services Head Start currently provides
to infants and toddlers and their families are of the highest quality and seek new
ways of serving additional families with younger children.
3. Forging Partnerships

The Advisory Committee noted that as Head Start improves and expands, it must
fit into an increasingly complex an-ay of Federal, State and local services and re-
sources available to low income children and families. The Committee identified sev-
eral areas in which partnerships need to strengthened. For example, we must: en-
sure greater continuity and coordination as Head Start children move on to public
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schools, forge new partnerships with the private sector, and join current planning
efforts for early chilcihood and family support at the state and local level.

Finally, we must obviously ensure that Head Start is linked with other national
initiatives such as national service, health reform, education reform and welfare re-
form.

The Advisory Committee concluded by saying that these recommendations must
guide priorities and use of existing as well as new resources. They also rec-
ommencled that the Department develop an implementation plan based on the ideas
set forth in the report.

As Assistant Secretary for Children and Families, I want to assure the members
of this Committee that we take these recommendations very seriously and we are
already seeing the impact of the Advisory Committee into our thinking and plan-
ning for the new year.

A Head Start parent testifying before the Advisory Committee said "I learned to
live again, no just survive. Head. Start gave me and my children a chance to be win-
ners." It is time that we stop allowing Head Start to just survive, it is time once
again to rededicate ourselves to the nation's most vuLnerable children by making
sure that Head Start thrives so all of our families can win.

In closing, I want to thank you and your staff for allowing us this opportunity
to turn another page in Head Start history as we move the program towards the
218t Century.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RON HERNDON

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee: I would like to thank you, Senator
Kennedy, and members of your committee for conducting this very timely hearing.
As in the past, the Head Start community is grateful for your continued support
and dedicated interest in the Head Start program. I would also like to thank Sec-
retary Donna Shalala for her insight in first creating a committee, and then ap-
pointing members who demonstrated the tenacity that these 47 members displayed.

My name is Ronnie Herndon. I am actually here today in three capacities. First,
as Director of Albina Head Start in Portland, Oregon. Sewnd, as a member of the
task force, and third, as the President of the National Head Start Association. My
comments will come from my experiences as a Head Start Director and one who has
spent considerable time conversing and working with Head Start leaders across the
Nation my feeling that the true leaders of Head Start are those who are reacting
daily to and supporting families with children as they face the struggles of poverty
and other social presaures prevalent in the world in which they live.

My program serves 320 children at 16 different sites, primarily located on housing
authority premises within the city limits of Portland. Viire provide full-day services
to all children and families from 7 am. to 5:30 p.m. for 8 and one-half months a
year. As a recipient of a national demonstration transition project, we also work
closely with Portland public schools. As a Head Start Director, I regard the rec-
ommendations in this report as a pathway to progress and success into the next cen-
tury. Of course, recommendations alone will not make this happen. We need the
total support of Congress and the Administration.

The National Head Start Association endorses the findings of the final report and
stands ready to work with Congress and the Administration in implementing its rec-
ommendations. The committee identified areas of existing quality gaps while provid-
ing constructive recommendations as to how those deficiencies could be eliminated.
By structuring the report around quality, families, and partnerships, a course of ac-
tion has been plotted. It is now time to follow the course.

There have been major attacks on the Head Start program during the last year.
Many inaccurate statistics have been used to berate the effectiveness of Head Start;
but this report dealt with facts. It is a program that has been successful in improv-
ing the lives of many at-risk children and their families. Head Start is a human
service programa grass roots program. The committee was able to not only spend
time with individuals, but also review documentation that provided needed informa-
tion to identify and improve the services effectively extended to children and their
families.

Independent research confirms that program quality is one of the strongest factors
in successful intervention. In a recent study of 32 Head Start classrooms presented
at the Head Start Research Conference, quality stood out as the strongest predictor
of positive outeomes for children. In another study at the same conference, quality
Head Start programs were cited for their ability to alleviate violence and gang ac-
tivities.

During the 1990 reauthorization of Head Start, it was the Head Start Association
that lobbied te ensure that "quality" was addreased. It was apparent to many Head
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Start leaders that Head Start could not continue its growth unless Congress was
willing to address quality. Fortunately, Congress established a set-aside for quality
initiatives. We woulsi like to commend the members here today who showed the
leadership to address quality issues during that 1990 reauthorization. Although
these funds were greatly needed, they were certainly not sufficient to remedy yearsof lack of attention to quality. This Advisory Committee's report certainly supportsthis.

A study by The National Head Start Association, Investing in Quality, revealed
that these quality funds allowed programs to increase salaries, add benefits, im-
prove component staffing, renovate classrooms and playgrounds, and strengthen ad-
ministration. Comments from directors across the IJnited States confirm the need
for these funds:

1. North Carolina: "We had no health benefits for staff. All the quality funds wereused for this."
2. Florida: 'The funds enabled us to hire a full-time parent involvement specialist

to strengthen this critical component."
3. California. "We renovated two depressing play yards . . . they now look like

parks."
4. Connecticut: "Literacy funde will help parents get their CDA, high school di-

ploma, and GED."
6. New York: "Funds allowed us to computerize classrooms and update data man-

agement computerized system at administration offices.'
However, as evidenced in the committee report on quality and expansion there is

still much to be done. In many Head Start programs across the country these funds
presented the first opportunity in more than a decade to make these needed im-provements.

At this time I would like to underscore some of the recommendations stronglyem-braced by the Head Start community.
Although service to all eligible children is certainly a priority to the Head

Start community, the report aptly recommends a more strategic approach to ex-
pansion which balances the need to maintain quality and serve additional chil-
dren. This also captures a greater sense of responsiveness to family needs and
community resources. An over diluted program will serve no onels best interest.

The National Head Start Association also commends the committee for their
efforts to recognize the importance of expanding existing services that may ac-
commodate full-year/full-day programs, and services to infants and toddlers. It
is understood that not all programs have the need to provide these services to
all children. But in order to effectively serve the local community, Head Start
should be given the flexibility to address these needs. I mentioned in my own
program that we served children from 700 a.m., to 5:30 p.m. for eight and one
half months a year. The needs of my families do not end when the school year
ends. The recommendations in this report will support the need in many pro-grams to provide full year services.

We are pleased that the report suggests creating a timetable for the
defunding of historically poor performing grantees. These programs create a
poor image for all Head Start. Historically, it has been extremely difficult to
defund a poor quality program within a reasonable period. The report is right
abetit inconsistent quality among programs. This inequity wouldcease with bet-
ter monitoring and outcome-based measures geared toward programming. I
hove my grandmother is not watching this, she'd be ashamed of me.
The report suggests better linkages between Head Start and other national

initiatives. This may include welfare reform. Head Start has had successful ex-
periences serving as job training sites while coordinating family support serv-
ices. One-third of the Head Start staff are former Head Start parents. This fi g-
ure is certainly an indicator that Head Start recognizes the potential of individ-
uals and provides an environment that promotes self-sufficiency.
The report recommends the reengineering of federal oversight to provide for

greater accountability. While there are efforts to downsize government staff, the
Head Start Bureau is still operating, in some regions, with less staff than before
the large expansion efforts. This necessitates much time for paper work with
less time spent on technical assistance to grantees. In order for many of the rec-
ommendations of this report to come to fruition, adequate staffing levels must
be maintained.

Partnership received the attention it duly deserves in this report. When con-
sidering coordination of services with other federal agencies, there are existing
barriers that create difficulties in the implementation of these partnerships.
The most provoking to many of our programs is that of eligibility. Many fami-
lies eligible for WIC, Medicaid, public housing subsidies, and free lunch pro-
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fmd themselves ineligible for Head Start. This creates problems when
firekancr etart programs are working with other agencies to provide "one stop shop-

type of service delivery systems to maximize state and federal funding.
NHSA endorses changing the eligibility of Head Start participants to accommo-
date these partnerships and better serve at-risk families.

Head Start does work. It provides children and their parents with a foundation
that is needed by families as they begin to cope with the realities of public school
and other social pressures. The emphasis on parent involvement must continue if
Head Start is to change the system. Parent involvement is the element of the pro-
gram that promotes support for self-sufficiency and positive social change.

The report strongly embraces partnerships. 'The partnership that is initially need-
ed to launch these findings is that of a bipartisan Congress, and an administration
moving forward with the total involvement of the Ilead Start community, both
through reauthorization and significant increases in funding. The report is out-
standing. The challenge is the follow-through.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LISBETH &MDR

I would like to use my time with you to focus on the Advisory Committee's rec-
ommendations to extend Head Start to younger children and their families, and to
put these recommendations in the context of what we know about the needs of very
young children, and what we know about social programs to meet those needs.

The Advisory Committee's subgroup on younger children and the Committee as
a whole agreed unanimously that while the origmal Head Start model reflected the
forefront of research at the time, now, thirty years later, we know that a year of
Head Start for four year-olds may be too little and too late.

Having learned that the fundamental building blocks of school learning and
healthy development must be in place long before children reach Head Start age,
and how important support to families can be from the very beginning, we no know
that Head Start must be able to expand downward, from preschool to prebirth, to
support beleaguered families not for one year but for all of their children's early
years.
The needs of very young children

What we now know about the needs of infants and toddlers is fairly simple arid
straightforward. It isn't even all that new. Whai, is new is that we now know how
important it is that thaw early needs be met. Meeting those early needs is what
lays the foundations for the ability to learn in school, and to grow into a responsible,
constructive, contributing adult.

Recognition of the importance of those early years is no longer just the preserve
of experts. As the search intensifies for solutions to our urgent domestic problems
we hear ever more calls for expanding Head Start and for extending Head. Start to
younger children and their families. These calls now come from the business com-
munity, the Attorney General, and from police chiefs who despair of trying to con-
trol crime and violence among adoleacents and young adults whose welfare was seri-
ously neglected when they were infants, toddlers and preschoolers. So we see some
of the strongest support for investing in thz youngest children and their -families
coming from the most hard-headed. The understanding about the importance of the
early years is now widely shared. More and more people know this essential truth:
In their first three years, young children need to be loved and protected from harm.
They need to know they live in a world of familiar adults who will provide for their
most basic needs, and who will respond to them in caring and predictable ways. And
they need someone in their lives who makes them feel special.

Mien I think about that set of needs, my mind inunediately goes to the 1992
statement of the National Conference of Bishops:

"No government can love a child," they said, "and no policy can substitute for
a family's care . . ."

That is a rock-bottom reality that we dare not lose sight of. No more than we dare
lose sight of what the Bishops went on to say:

"Clearly families can be helped or hurt in their irreplaceable roles. Govern-
ment can either support or undermine families as they cope with the moral, 90-
cial, and economic stresses of caring for children."

That is what I believe we are here to talk about: How government, through Head
Start, can support families as they cope with the moral, social, and economic
stresses of caring for their children.
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How Head Start can help families to meet the needs of very young children
As one thinks about how Head Start might be expanded to support families with

infants and toddlers, it is obvious that we must form some new mental images to
supplement those of a Head Start classroom where a bunch of preschoolers, under
the supervision of several adults, are working on their coloring, playing with their
blocks, storing their possessions, and preparing their snacks. When we think of ex-
panding Head Start downward, our images must include home visitors who help
families to form those early attachments and to feel competent as their children's
first teachers, and who help to make the arrangements for immunizations and the
first doctor's visit. In our mind's eye we should see family support centers that re-
duce a mother's sense of isolation, that .provide opportunities to observe and learn
from other mothers interacting with their infants and toddlers, and that make con-
nections to other sources of support, be they for housing, food stamps, drug treat-
ment, literacy skills or job training.

Head Start programs for younger children could be attached to schools, family
support centers, settlement houses, erdstingHead Start programs, or other commu-
nity institutions. An expanded Head Start is compatible with efforts to encourage
broad variation in how programs are implemented locally and the best of American
pluralism. Vigorous national leadership through the Department of Health and
Human Services and the newly established Community Enterprise Board could re-
duce bureaucratic barriers to putting services together locally, provide technical as-
sistance, and infuse with new energy and new hope the many committed individuals
and organizations now struggling to improve outcomes for the children who have
been left behind.

But even if we have an image of how people from outside the family can strength-
en the capacity of families to provide their very young children with the intangibles
that make babies and toddlers feel loved and cared for and that lead to mastery
of the fundamental concepts of now and later, bigger and smaller, right and wrong,
thine and mine, we still face the question: is Head Startor any government pro-
gramreally capable of doing that?
Government programs that work

Columnist William Raspberry has pointed out that nothing makes people walk
away from social problems as fast as the conviction that nothing can be done to
solve them, especially not by government. Among the few exceptions to the domi-
nant cynicism is Heao:I Start. Surely Head Start is the federal proigam that Ameri-
cans feel most hopeful about and have the greatest confidence in. From my travels
around the country I have the impression that citizens want to be reassured that
whatever weak spots there may be in the quality of the program are going to be
fixed. And they want to hear that the Clinton Administration and the Congress are
so deeply committed to Head Start that there will be enough money to expand it
to additional children without any compromise with quality, to make it a full-day
and full-year program, and to extend its supports to families with children under
three. More and more people recognize that funding Head Start to its full potential
is the best way of making cost-effective investments in prevention and early inter-
vention, of giving hope to people who are stuck at the bottom, and of rebuilding
community in the nation.

Head Start works because, since its inception in 1965, it has incorporated the
principles that we now understand are essential to successful programs.

It is comprehensive, flexibly putting together developmentally onented child care
with nutrition, health care and social services, and with the involvement and sup-
port of parents.

It is family-friendly and community based, allowing for pluralism and local vari-
ation in response to local community conditions, concerns and needs.

Like other successful programs that have been carefully studied, whether in
health, education, early childhood, family planning, or family support, Head Start
establishes a climate that is respectful, welcoming, and supportive.

It has shown, allowing for inevitable ups and downs, that local variation and flexi-
bility can be compatible with high quality. Head Start recognizes that the flexibility
in implementation and administration that allows for local variation and a sense of
local ownership are easily undermined by heavy handed efforts to maintain equity
and assure quality through standardization. Head Start is built on the need to bal-
ance ample local discretion with efforts to maintain high quality through monitor-
ing, training, and technical assistance.

Lastly, Head Start works, and will be effective in serving families with "younger
children, because it is fundamentally a two-generation program. Head Start has al-
ways recognized that you can't help young children without helping their families.
For years, Head Start has helped mothers to achieve self-sufliciency. A mother's

4 4



41

move to economic independence is enhanced when child care is stable and of high
quality. The twin goals of improving outcomes for children and helping their parents
toward self-sufficiency conflict only when the reeources to do both are lacking. Obvi-
ously it will be in the interests of continuity of care for children, as well as in the
interests of allowing mothers time for training and employment, for Head Start pro-
grams to be able to operate all day and all year round, but only if the resources
are available to make the full day experience a high quality experience. Similarly,if
Head Start programs are to become ently points to tilt literacy and job training,
and to other services to support adult development, new resources must be made
available, and not at the expense of the services needed by the children.

Let me conclude by saying that I think we are on the verge of a transformation
in our ideas of what society can do to support children and families and the quest
for economic self-sufficiency. I know that this Committee will provide the informed
and committed leadership that will be essential as the nation builds on new knowl-
edge about investing wisely in the futures ofyoung children and families, and builda
on the hemic efforts of Head Starts parents and staff thmughout the country. Wewill surely see the rewards in long-term cost-savings, but we will also see the re-warda in greater national prosperity, and in a new sense of family and community
for us all.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD EIGLER

I am very happy to come before thin committee today to talk

about a success story in tho making. Since 1965 Head Start has

served over 13 million impoverished children and their families,

and it is gaining the capacity not. only to serve more childrefi

but to serve them better. For years, early childhood

profesoionals have pleaded that all eligible children should have

the opportunity to participate in this comprehensive, two-

generation program. Head Start's euccess in preparing children

for ochool, and in improving sorn
.,.. aepecte of their families'

lives, finally convinced policymakers(from both aides of the

aisle tnat the program is a wine investment of tax dollars.

Expansion began in earnest with the support of President Bush and

the 101st Congress, and it remains a commitment of the Clinton

Administration and this Congress. Peed Start was never a perfect

program, however, and rapid growth exacerbated some of its

problems and created new ones.

Head Start'e most serious problem has always been

inconsistent quality. Some programs are excellent, some are
e Vtet''

mediocre, and some are poor. This situation began before the

firet center opened ite doors. The project started off so big

and no feet that quality controls were lett behind. The planning

committee renented its ideas to Sargent Shriver in February of

r
tic Li, a CA tvti t.the.t,
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1965, and by that summer the program was up and operating with a

larger enrollment than it had 3 years ago. In those few months,

thousands of grant applications had to be evaluated and

processed. In those days Head Start was headquartered in the old

Colonial Hotel,.and, since there was not time to purchase file

cabinets, the applications were filed in the bathtubs of the

empty suites. Needless to say, not all of the requests were

screened as carefully as they should have been, and some grants

were undoubtedly awarded to groups that were not prepared to

deliver the program in the manner intended.

The history of concern about quality in Head Start also

dates back to the program's beginning. I remember fretting about

the matter with Jule Sugarman, the program's first associate

director, as wn stood in that old hotel watching the beehive of

activity. I worked to establish a quality control system when I

became the federal official responsible for Head Start in the

Nixon Administration. The result was the Program Performance

Standards, which were finally implemented in 1975. They remain

the principal vehicle for monitoring program quality, but

staffing for oversieht and training was greatly reduced during

the 1980s even as the program became larger. The best standards

in the world are meaningless If they are not enforced.

On Head Start's 15th birthday, I chaired a committee

convened at the request of President Carter to review the program

- INA0.1.A. (LAA ( o-i, tikoi

("it 4.1.1likt.t_ Lie ( recr Ile f

and make recommendations for the future. We found many signs of

eroding quality, including insufficient regional staffing, poorly

trained and compensated teachers, a weakened parent involvement

component, and outdated evaluation. That was in 1980. Ten years

later, the Silver Ribbon Panel of the National Head Start

Aseociation found that these problems not only ware sti:1 there

but had worsened. Yet President Bush chose to ignore the Panel's

suggestions for improvements, just as the Reagan Administration

ignored the 15-year report. Both Reagan and Buah did support
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Head Start in principle, but :hey were more concerned with

increasing the number of children eerved than with how well they

were being served. This wrongheadedness reached its apogee when
ou,:tv((t( (in I (00q

the Such Administration profteeed 'limitiAg Head Start to 4-year-

olds. I must thank Congress,for taking,long-held quality,
1-..0 it ti4 (4y .4 Ott,./..,

concerns seriously and creating the impetus fof improvements by

dedicating a portion of the expansion funds. I have seen draft

bills to Increase the quality set-aside, and I support them all.

This morning a new report will be released--one that I am

confident will not be ignored because of the commitment of

President Clinton, Secretary Shalala, and members of thin

Congress to making Head Start better. The Advisory Committee on

Head Start Quality and Expansion has intensively studied problems

with the proaram's administration, operations, and growth. They

have put together thouohtful suggestione for enabling Head Start

to live up to its potential. One that I am particularly pleased

with is to plan for extending Peed Start services to children

both betore and after the preschool stage. After 30 yeare, we

aave learned that waiting until a child is 4 years old is waiting

too long, and that gains made in preschool can be quickly lost if

services are abruptly terminated in kindergarten. Models of

dovetailed proaramming, including the Comprehensive Child

Development Program and the Head Start Transition Program, have

already been developed. They exist because Head Start Ints served

as a national laboratory for the discovery of more effective
.101. c`A

means of serving impoverished children and their families) The

Committee's recommendations strengthen that role by requiring

more comprehennive research and better evaluation, both of which

will give more guidance and more credence to :he Head Start

effort today and tomorrow.

y
Credit for thiedpromising report goes to many people. The

members of the Committee were a heterogeneous group of Democrats,

Republicans, policymakers, and laypeople. They combined their

various arean of expertise to form a comprehensive plan for

strengthening Head Start ao it grows. Their wont wan facilitated
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by the input of

many, many concerned citizens and by the
t,v Gn "ccexcellent staff work at HHSic The existence ',13C the Committee

itself is a tribute to the Clinton Administration. As the ground
swell of criticisms aaainst the program began to rise, President
Clinton never wavered from his promioe to poor American families
that Head Start would soon be open to all of them. His

Adminietration, particularly Secretary Shalala, did not stonewall
but took ihe criticisms

seriously and acted in a constructive

fashion. Many members of this Congress, including your Chairman

Ted Kennedy, have also been unwavering in their support. With

your help in implementing the Committee's
recommendations, the

nation will soon have a bigger, better Head Start that comes

closer to fulfilling its promise to America's families and

children in poverty.

NYPARED STATEMENT OF MARIAN INIUGWT EDELMAN

I appreciate the opportunity to testify regarding Head
Start before this Committee and you, Mr. Chairman, a long-time
advocate and champion for investments in preventive children'e
programs such as Head Start.

We are on the brink of a new chapter -- perhaps one of the

most significant in Head Start's history -- a chapter that could
bring new opportunities for our most disadvantaged children and
families, as well as new challences for Head Start programs. The
Administration's supoort for major funding increases in Head
Start is most welcome but, equally important, the Department of
Health and Human Services has launched a bold effort to help Head
Start programs provide the moat effective services possible for
children and families. Through the National Advisory Panel on
Head Start Quality and Expansion and countless other forums,

Administration reoresentatives joined by Congressional staff have
listened to the voices of Head Start providers, parents and
children, researchers and family advocates. The report issued
today offers an exciting blueprint for helping this extraordinary
program move tnto the 21st century. A series of significant

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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funding increases over the next several years to support the

improvements outlined by the Advisory Committee is the next step

in ensuring the full implementation of the recommendations.

The founders of Head Start were a group of remarkable

visionaries. They understood that, in order to learn, children

need more than an early education. They have to be healthy,

well-fed, and have strong and functioning parents who can be

actively involved in their lives. Am a result, Head Start is one

of the few programs that builds a set of comprehensive services

directly into its framework. This concept has borne the test of

time as today's advocates for children struggle to bring to other

programs for children and families the unusual package of

services which characterizes Head Start.

Head Start is more important today than ever before as

violence pervades the lives of young children and their families.

This violence has not bypassed local Head Start programs. /

recently received a packet of letters from Head Start directors

and teachers at the Chicaco commons Head Start and Day Care

Center in the Henry Horner Housing Development. The Head Start

community was distraught about shootings that had occurred right

outside the center.

"The gang violence is a big factor in our community. I

am always putting in the center newsletter a section

called, "Building Better Tomorrows for the Children."

How could we as educators build better tomorrows when

we are educating the children in shooting drills

instead of fire drills, or literacy or play?'

/t is critical that Head Start remain a vital force in

communities facing such violence. Louis Freeh, Director of the

FBI, was recently questioned about new approaches for addressing

growing crime by children. He replied:

"I don't know if we need different strategies. I think

we need to be more effective in the strategies which

4 9
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everyone agrees are necessary. The studies that I've

seen, with some hands-on experience at home, the values

and moral understanding of right and wrong is really

solidified in three- and four-year olds, as far as I

can see. If we start trying to do rehabilitation work

and reach kids at 17, 16, 15, it's probably too late.

We've probably missed the boat. So I think that with

respect to juvenile crime and children, we've got to

start a iot earlier and a lot more effectively than /

think we've ever done before."

Head Start can he the place that provides positive hopes and

expectations for children, parents, and entire communities by

offering children a sense that alternative paths to violence and

delinquency are viable choices.

A sound early education is critical to help children enter

school ready to learn, but just as critical are parents who can

help children learn and act as positive role models. The

National Advisory committee heard moving stories from parents who

felt that, because they were poor, they received little respect

from institutions and individuale in their communities until they

came to Head Start.

As I travel, both parents and former Head Start students

often come up to me and tell me what a majbr influence Head Start

Y.".s had on their lives. The Advisory Committee report reaffirms

that Head Start is a unique program, but it also makes it clear

that there are areas which must he ubitated and strengthened. It

wisely makes striving for excellence in serving both children and

families its first principle. Excellence can only be achieved

through a multi-faceted strategy. It is essential that this

strategy recognizes the importance of Head Start's education

component and ensures that a rich classroom experience is offered

to every child. In that vein, we strongly support the concept pf

"mentor teachers" to provide supervision and support for

5
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classroom staff as well as the call for an enhanced training and

technical assistance system. Staff who work directly with

families must also be well trained and better equipped to handle

the increasingly complex problems faced by today's families.

Obviously, there must be an emphasis on ensuring that additional

health, social services, and parent involvement staff be hired.

It is unreasonable to expect that one individual can provide

support to 200 challenging families.

From 1981 until the 1990 reauthorization of Head Start, we

witnessed a diminishing federal commitment to monitoring local

programs. As Head Start grows, both national and regional staff

must similarly expand to ensure that programs receive both

adequate oversight and technical assistance. Monitoring must be

stepped up, accompanied by a serious plan for ensurina that weak

programs are strengthened or replaced by more competent and

committed sponsors. We cannot permit the Outstanding potential

of this program to save children and families to be sacrificed

because a minori:y of programs are not meeting their communities'

needs for high quality early childhood services.

We welcome the Advisory Committee's recognition that the

needs cf Head Start families have changed. In 1965, few Head

Start parents worked outside the home. Today, a growing number

of Head Start parents work or are enrolled in school or travl.ning.

In the yast, Head Start programs were actually discouraged from

adapting their schedules to these families' changing needs.

Parents need to work and be independent, and Head Start must help

them to do so. ne repor.t's support for allowing local programs

to use Head Start funds for full-day, full-year programs as wall

as its encouragement of linkages to community child care programs

is long overdue.

In 1965, Head Start focused primarily on three- and four-

year-olds. We did not know as much about the value and necessity

of early intervention aa we do today. Many Head Start teachers
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are now convinced that they need to reach their children and

families much earlier, yet there is a paucity of services for

families with infants and toddlers in almost every community.

Only a fraction of Head Start programa can offer services to

families with younger children. we strongly support expanding

the resources targeted to families with younger children.

Obviously, a strong set of performance standards adapted to a

younger age group must be promulgated to guide programs.

Janet Reno, as Attorney General, undekstands that investing

early in children is a key component of a violence and crime

prevention agenda.

"We've got to understand something that the child

development experts have told me again and again. And

I even challenged all these newepaper reporters that

were more worried about whether my mother really did

wrestle alligators than what the subject of my comments

were, and I said: Instead of worrying about the

alligators, why don't you worry about whether my

comments that zero to three is the most formative time

in a person's life is accurate? Well, they haven't

come back to me sayino it's inaccurate.

That's the :ime the child learns the concept of

reward and punishment and develops a conscience. What

good are all the prisons 18 years from now aoing to do

if that child doesn't learn to have a conscience?

Fifty percent If all learned haman response is

learned in the fL't year of life. What good is a great

education going to be 12 years down the line if you

don't have the foundation that will give you the

opportunity for that education?

As we come into communities and form a whole

picture, not only do we have to make sure that there's

a health care piece but we've got to make sure that
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there is strong, constructive educare from the time of
_ _

birth to Head Start so that we can form a comprehensive

environment around that child that will enable them to

grow.N

While quality and scope of services must be addressed, we

cannot ignore for one moment the fact that only 35 percent of

eligible children are enrolled in Head Start. The Advisory

Committee makes it clear that the goal of serving every eligible

child is a primary one. Expansion must be kept on the front

burner as efforts are4made to bolster prolrams that need

assistance and strengthen the infrastructure of Head Start.

Obviously, partnerships with other community and state

institutions and programs are essential. strengthening

transition from Head Start to elementary school, expanding state

collaboration grants, ensuring that Head Start expansion plans

are forged in cooperation with other community agencies, and

making aura that Head Start with its unique relationehip to

families and local communities is linked to major national

initiatives are all part of building the capacity of Head Start

and maximizing its effectiveness.

This is a critical moment in the history of Head Start. As

the report acknowledges, the program must adapt to meet the needs

of the children and families of the 1990's, and it must ensure

that every Head Start center offers the highest quality services

to these children and families. I am confident that this is

possible. The program's framework is a model for delivering

services to children and families. The Adliisory Panel has

offered a well designed plan for addressing areas that wars

sorely overlooked during the 1980's and early '90's when

expansion focused too narrowly on expanding enrollment.

However, building quality, extending scheduler, and

ensuring that no child is left behind will require more than the

publication of today's report and more than good will. Congress

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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must continue cn the path of committing significant new funding

to Head Start. We have already fallen behind on the President's

first year goal for an increase of $1.4 billion for FY 1994. In

addition to continuing to make large-scale investments in Head

Start, it is time to consider new funding mechanisms which could

guarantee annual increases and offer programs the stability and

security they need to grow in a rational and thoughtful manner.

The Advisory Committee recognizes the need for a more stable

funding base when it recommends that the Administration explore

the full range of funding options for Head Start commensurate

with an effort of this magnitude and importance. We ensure that

highways are built by reserving moniee in a Trust Fund. This

nation can similarly guarantee that it meete the first national

education goal of ensuring that all children enter school ready

to learn through the mechanism of a Head Start Trust Fund.

Guided by the collective wisdom of the Advisory Committee,

accompanied by a reauthorization bill that builds on the efforts

of the report, and with a steady flow of major new funds for Head

Start, children and families can be offered even more from this

country's premier early childhood program.

PRKPARND STATFMENT OF DOUGLAS BaSHARONT

Senater Kennedy, members of the committee, thank you for inviting
me to testify about the report of the Advisory Committee on Head Start
Quality and Expansion.

This report is remarkably candid for a report prepared by a 47-
person committee operating under government auspices. For that, I

commend Mary Jo Bane for her leadership and Joan Lombardi and Emily
Bromberg for their diligence and patience.

The report makes many valuable contributirns to our understanding

of Head Start and how to improve it. If I had more time, I would tzy te

mention the most important But in the limited time available, I want to
express my concern about one overriding aspect of what we have wrought:
By providing a wish list of expensive "quality enhancements" to the
program, we have fed those forces that are malting Head Start too expensive
for its own good. In fact, Head Start's high cost, when compared to other
federally supported child care programs, may have already caused the
Clinton administration to shelve its plans to "fully fund Head Start."

5 4
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My other concerns are laid out in Appendix 02 ;his statement.

A Fragmented System

When it was established, Head Start was the only major federally
funded early childhood program. Now, there are many others. Since 1972,
total federal spending for early childhood education and child care programa
has risen from $2.4 billion to almost $7 billion, in 1993 dollars In the early
years, federal support went mainly to Head Start, but many other programs
were subsequently added. There are now over 20 programs in various
federal agencies. The seven largest and their 1993 appropriations are:

Head Start ($2.8 billion);

Child and Adult Care Food Program ($1.2 billion for children);

Child Care Development Block Grant ($893 million);

Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS) child care ($482 million);

Social Services Bleck Grant, Title XX ($420 million for child care);

At-Risk Child Care ($300 million); and

Transitional Child Care Program ($113 million).

As a result of this expansion of federal efforts, Head Start, while still the
largest of these programs, has become a progressively smaller part of total
federal expenditures, as Graphs #1 and #2 portray. In 1972, funding for
Head Start represented over 50 percent of all federal funding for early

childhood education and child care. In 1987, it was 43 percent BY 1993, it
wee only 38 percent of this total.

Unfortunately, while this proliferation of funding streams helps
ensure that particular problems are addressed, it leaves behind a system
characterized by duplication, inflexibility, and piece-mealrather than
strategicintervention.

Each piece of the federal child care/early childhood development pie
is targeted toward a somewhat different population and impoaes different
requirements on the providers and clients. Four cabinet agencies adminis-
ter these programs at the federal levelthe Departments of Health and
Human Services, Housing and Urban Development, Education, and Labor
and multiple subcommittees of Congress oversee their activities.

This diversity would not be a problem if it expanded local
programmatic options. But it does not. Inetead, the proliferation of
program categories and rules hinders strategic integration of services.
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Over the years, various child care/early childhood development
programs have been established to serve different putative purposes. Some
focus on providing basic eare for children while their parents are working or
attending school (the JOBS provisions for child care, for example). Some
focus on influencing the course of each participating child's development
through enriched activities in the child care setting (the classic Head Start
model, for example). Some take on the broader challenge of helping
children within the context of their families, which means, among other
things, helping parents fulfill their parental roles (the two-generation
model* now being developed by HHS and others, for example). The
differences in goals are reflected in the separate constellations ofservices
provided by these programs as well as by their varying definitions of target
populations, performance standards, and rules and regulations.

The problems facing children from troubled homes and
neighborhoods, however, do not fall neatly into these categories. All three
goalsproviding basic care, exposing children to enriched developmental
experiences, and improving the life chances for parentamust be pursued in
a roordinated and strategic fashion in order to meet the goal of school
readiness for all children by the year 2000.

One 'Striking feature of the current array of child care/early childhood
development programs is their range of operating schedules. Many provide
care only in the morning or only in the afternoon, and only dtring certain
periods of the year such as the school months. Providers who serve
disadvantaged families who need full-day, full-year child care face the
difficult task of piecing together a variety of often conflicting programs.
And, it is rare to find programs that can provide continuity of mre over a
child's first four or five years of life. Moet children must, bounce from
program to program as their age and circumstances change.

To cope with this problem, many states and localities are devising
ways of combining various programa and funding streams to create what
has come to be called "seamless child care." With creative (and not always
legally sanctioned) interpretations of federal rules and requirements,
sources such as the Social Services Block Grant, Child Care and
Development Block Grant, state funds, Title IV-A Child Care, Transitional
Child Care, At-Risk Child Care, Head Start, and Dependent Care and
Development Grants can be mixed and matched to help programs extend
their houre, expand their range of services, and provide greater continuity of
care. Likewise, some programs are learning to tap private sources of
support such as charitable foundations and corporate philanthropies.

Even where blending is feasible within current federal and state
restrictions, piecing together the funding needed for a seamless program
requires inordinate amounts of administrative time that might be better
spent planning programs. Some child care program directors have
expressed dismay over the number of hours spent completing different
program applications. We found one program that employs a full-time
staff person to coordinate flinding information and eligibility requirements
for case managers.' There are surely many others.
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Head Start programs have begun to devise their own response to the
problem of fragmentation. Disturbed by these unintended effects, directors
of Head Start centers, with some encouragement from the Head Start
Bureau itself,' are learning to tap other sources of funding to expand their
programs. The advent of the JOBS program, which requires some AFDC
mothers with young children to seek work or training, has provided an extra
incentive for Head Start programs to find ways of offering extended day
care to their AFDC families.'

These efforts at building "wrap-around" services have been
complicated by narrow rules and requirements. For example, Head Start
programs interested in using 'Mk IV-A funds (available only to AFDC
recipients) to expand their hours must exclude children over the poverty
line from the extended day services.5 Head Start's highly specific standards
for facilities, training of care providers, and child-staff ratios also make
program integration difficult and expensive.

The Costs of Fragmentation

A few years ago, a preschooler waa run over waiting to be bused from
his morning child care program to his afternoon one. He was a direct
casualty of a system that rm.& it easier to bus preschoolers between child
care programs than to blend, or "integrate," federal binding streams.

The more-subtle harms caused by the cacophony of federal child care
programs have been carefully documented by others.' We at AEI are so
concerned about this problem that we have commissioned a book on the
subject, entitled Enhancing Early Childhood Programs: Burdens and
Opportunities.

My fear is that things will get worse in coming years and that our
report does little to slow this process--and may even aggravate the problem.
As I mentioned, we have, in effect, provided a wish list of expensive quality
enhancements. There is a strong case for each particular enhancement, but,
taken together, the net effect could be catastrophic.

Since the Congress first mandated the quality set aside, per-child
costa in Head Start have risen dramatically. As you can see from the
attached charts, excerpted from the Advisory Committee's report, from 1988
to 1993, costs per child have grown dramatically, increasing by almost one
third. Egt Graphs #3 and #4.
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These are costa across the existing program, which is primarily part
day and part year. My rough estimate is that, if a majority of the
enhancement proposals are adopted., it will cost about $10,000 to deliver 12

months of full-time Head Start. Other publicly supported child care
programsof roughly comparable quslityLcost about $8,000.

Given this difference, it is easy to see why the Clinton administration
has apparently decided to shelve its promise to "fully fund Head Start" I
draw this conclusion from what is happening in relation to welfare reform.
Look at pages 11-13 of the draft report of the president's Working Group on
Welters Reform. (Sm Appendix II.) As you will see, all of the major
funding streamsexcept Head Startare slated for increases.

Thie expansion of child care will be needed for the children of the
mothers newly required to participate in job training and :lake service jobs.

Them children, many between ages zero and three, will need quality early
childhood services. Head Start would be the natural provider of such care
were it not for its limited hours. Expanding Head Start in tandem with
welfare reform could result in a social welfare "twofer"more early
childhood education programs for disadvantaged children and expanded job
training for their parents. It would also be the obvious way to keep the
president's promise to "fully fund Head Start." That the administration has
apparently decided to expand other programa speaks volumes about the
escalating cost of the pregram.

My point is not that Head Start does not need improvement., nor that
we should not spend more money on the program. Rather, I am concerned

that, in its effort to improve the program, the Advisory Committee has acted
as if cost is no object. if even half of the recommendations we make are

fully implemented, the inevitable result would be Head Start's further
iaolation from the rest of the early childhood world. That would not be good

far Head Startnor for the children and familia it serves.

My suggestion, therefore, is that you view with friendly skepticism

our unconstrained recommendations for extra spending to improve Head
Start's 'quality." And, in the long run, I hope that you will do what we
failed to do--make it easier to blend federal early childhood funds.

Thank you.

NOTES

1. Phone conversations with Laurie Mulvey, Director of the Family
Foundations Comprehensive Child Development Program and Alethea
Wright, Director of the Office of Child Care Development, State of New
Jersey, among othera, October 4, 1991.

2. The Family Foundations Comprehensive Child Development Program in
Pittsburgh, PA.
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3. Last year, the Head Start Bureau issued an information package to allHead Start grantees and delegate agencies encouraging the development oftailored service program, at the local level, the search for new sources of(trading, and increased brokerage of child care. Administration forChildren, Youth, and Families, Child Care Coordination Memorandum,January 19, 1990, p. 1.

4. Roughly half of all Head Start parents are eligible for the JOBS program.Sheila Smith, 'Two-Generation Program Models: A New InterventionStrategy," Social Policy Report, Society for Research in Child Development,Vol. V, No. 1, Spring, 1991, p. 5.

5. Head Start programs have the option of filling up to 10 percent of theirslota with children from families above the poverty line.
6. Bes, e.g., Anne Mitchell, Michelle Seligson, and Fern Marx, BarlyChildhood Programs and the Public Schools: Between Peomise and Practice(Dover, Massachusetts: Auburn House Publishing Company, 1989).
7. Jean I. Layzer, Barbara D. Goodson, and Marc Moss, National Study ofhildra .ldmgj_tzs.dfig,.,j:_LpPronal Re ort Volume I: Life in Preschool,prepared for Office of the Undersecretary, U.S. Department of Education(Boston, Massachusetts: Abt Associates, 1993).

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. The committee stands in recess.[Whereupon, at 1:01 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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